

INSTITUTO FEDERAL GOIANO, CAMPUS URUTAÍ - GO LICENCIATURA EM CIÊNCIAS BIOLÓGICAS

STEEL WOOLS MICROFIBERS CAUSES IRON OVERLOAD AND INDUCES BIOCHEMICAL CHANGES IN *Gallus gallus domesticus* CHICKS (GALLIFORMES: PHASIANIDAE)



Estudante: Ítalo Nascimento Freitas Orientador: Prof. Dr. Guilherme Malafaia

Urutaí, GO Março de 2022

ÍTALO NASCIMENTO FREITAS

STEEL WOOLS MICROFIBERS CAUSES IRON OVERLOAD AND INDUCES BIOCHEMICAL CHANGES IN *Gallus gallus domesticus* CHICKS (GALLIFORMES: PHASIANIDAE)

Trabalho de conclusão de curso apresentado ao curso de Licenciatura em Ciências Biológicas do Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Urutaí como parte dos requisitos para conclusão do curso de graduação em Licenciatura em Ciências Biológicas sob orientação do Prof. Dr. Guilherme Malafaia.

Urutaí, GO Março de 2022

FICHA CATALOGRÁFICA

Sistema desenvolvido pelo ICMC/USP

Dados Internacionais de Catalogação na Publicação (CIP)

Sistema Integrado de Bibliotecas - Instituto Federal Goiano

Freitas, Ítalo Nascimento STEEL WOOLS MICROFIBERS CAUSES IRON OVERLOAD AND INDUCES BIOCHEMICAL CHANGES IN Gallus gallus domesticus CHICKS (GALLIFORMES: PHASIANIDAE) / Ítalo Nascimento Freitas; orientador Guilherme Malafaia Malafaia . -- Urutaí, 2022. 54 p. TCC (Graduação em Licenciatura em Ciências Biológicas) -- Instituto Federal Goiano, Campus Urutaí, 2022. 1. Toxicidade bioquímica. 2. Aves. 3. Poluição. 4. Materiais fibrosos. 5. Aço. I. Malafaia , Guilherme Malafaia , orient. II. Título.

Responsável: Johnathan Pereira Alves Diniz - Bibliotecário-Documentalista CRB-1 nº2376



TERMO DE CIÊNCIA E DE AUTORIZAÇÃO PARA DISPONIBILIZAR PRODUÇÕES TÉCNICO-CIENTÍFICAS NO REPOSITÓRIO INSTITUCIONAL DO IF GOIANO

Com base no disposto na Lei Federal nº 9.610, de 19 de fevereiro de 1998, AUTORIZO o Instituto Federal de Educação, Ciência e Tecnologia Goiano a disponibilizar gratuitamente o documento em formato digital no Repositório Institucional do IF Goiano (RIIF Goiano), sem ressarcimento de direitos autorais, conforme permissão assinada abaixo, para fins de leitura, download e impressão, a título de divulgação da produção técnico-científica no IF Goiano.

IDENTIFICAÇÃO DA PRODUÇÃO TÉCNICO-CIENTÍFICA

Tese (doutorado)	Artigo científico
🔲 Dissertação (mestrado)	Capítulo de livro
Monografia (especialização)	Livro
🗹 TCC (graduação)	🔲 Trabalho apresentado em evento
Produto técnico e educacional - Tipo:	42
Produto técnico e educacional - Tipo: Nome completo do autor:	Matricula:
Produto técnico e educacional - Tipo: Nome completo do autor: Ítalo Nascimento Freitas	Matricula:

STEEL WOOLS MICROFIBERS CAUSES IRON OVERLOAD AND INDUCES BIOCHEMICAL CHANGES IN Gallus

RESTRIÇÕES DE ACESSO AO DOCUMENTO

Documento confidencial: I Não 🖸 Sim, justifique:

Informe a data que poderá ser disponibilizado no RIIF Goiano: 17 /03 /2022

O documento está sujeito a registro de patente? 🔲 Sim 🗹 Não

O documento pode vir a ser publicado como livro? 🔲 Sim 🗹 Não

DECLARAÇÃO DE DISTRIBUIÇÃO NÃO-EXCLUSIVA

O(a) referido(a) autor(a) declara:

 Que o documento é seu trabalho original, detém os direitos autorais da produção técnico-científica e não infringe os direitos de qualquer outra pessoa ou entidade;

 Que obteve autorização de quaisquer materiais inclusos no documento do qual não detém os direitos de autoria, para conceder ao Instituto Federal de Educação, Ciência e Tecnologia Goiano os direitos requeridos e que este material cujos direitos autorais são de terceiros, estão claramente identificados e reconhecidos no texto ou conteúdo do documento entregue;

Que cumpriu quaisquer obrigações exigidas por contrato ou acordo, caso o documento entregue seja baseado em trabalho financiado ou apoiado por outra instituição que não o Instituto Federal de Educação, Ciência e Tecnologia Golano.

			Urutai	16 /03 /2022
			Local	Data
	Stale No	scimento	Freitas	
	Assinatura do a	utor e/ou detentor o	dos direitos autorais	
Ciente e de acordo:				

Assinatura do(a) orientador(a)

ATA DE APRESENTAÇÃO DE TRABALHO DE CURSO

Às 10 horas do dia 16 de março de 2022, reuniu-se por vídeo conferência (via GoogleMeet https://meet.google.com/hiq-wcwg-oms) a Banca Examinadora do Trabalho de Curso intitulado **"STEEL** WOOLS MICROFIBERS CAUSES IRON OVERLOAD AND INDUCES BIOCHEMICAL CHANGES IN Gallus gallus domesticus CHICKS (GALLIFORMES: PHASIANIDAE)" composta pelos professores Dr. Guilherme Malafaia (orientador), Dra. Luciana Arantes Dantas e Dra. Juliana dos Santos Mendonça para a sessão de defesa pública do citado trabalho, requisito parcial para a obtenção do Grau de Licenciado em Ciências Biológicas. O Presidente da Banca Examinadora, Prof. Dr. Guilherme Malafaia, passou a palavra ao licenciando Ítalo Nascimento Freitas para apresentação de seu trabalho. Seguiu-se a arguição pelos membros da Banca Examinadora e respectiva defesa da licencianda. Logo após, a Banca Examinadora se reuniu, sem a presença do licenciando e do público, para expedição do resultado final. A Banca Examinadora considerou que o(a) discente foi APROVADO por unanimidade, tendo sido atribuído a nota 10,0 ao seu trabalho. O resultado foi então comunicado publicamente ao licenciando pelo Presidente da Banca Examinadora. Nada mais havendo a tratar, o Presidente da Banca Examinadora deu por encerrada a defesa.

Assinatura dos membros da Banca Examinadora				
1. Dr. Guilherme Malafaia	10			
2. Dra. Luciana Arantes Dantas Auciona Arantes Dantas	10			
3. Dra. Juliana dos Santos Mendonça Juliana dos Santos Mendença	10			
Média final:	10			

Urutaí-GO, 16 de março de 2022.

AGRADECIMENTOS

Nessa parte, gostaria de deixar registrado os meus agradecimentos a todas as pessoas que de forma direta ou indireta, contribuíram para minha formação acadêmica.

Primeiramente, agradeço a Deus, pela vida e pela saúde, e por ele ter me dado forças durante todo o período da minha vida e da minha formação.

Agradeço de coração a minha família, principalmente a minha mãe, Ivanice Nascimento de Freitas que sempre me motivou e me deu forças para que eu pudesse conseguir realizar os meus objetivos. Ao meu pai, Aparecido Gonçalves, que sempre foi minha fonte de inspiração, um pai guerreiro que sempre me deu conselhos. Aos meus irmãos e irmãs, que são parte de mim e que sempre vão me dar forças para continuar em busca dos meus sonhos. Aos meu sobrinho, que com suas alegrias e brincadeiras ,sempre me alegrou e me deu forças para buscas dos meus objetivos. E aos meus parentes que mesmo de longe acredito que sempre me apoiaram nas minhas escolhas.

Imensamente, agradeço ao meu amigo, orientador, prof. Dr. Guilherme Malafaia, que não só apenas me orientou, mas me deu diversos conselhos, broncas e lições de vida, ao qual eu serei eternamente grato. Além disso, o Guilherme me deu uma oportunidade de adquirir novas experiencia de vida e de conhecer e explorar o mundo da ciência. Te agradeço de todo coração por todas as coisas que já fez por mim.

Agradeço aos meus amigos e parceiros do Laboratório de Pesquisas Biológicas, aos quais passei junto a eles por experiencias magnificas que jamais esquecerei. Sendo eles: Thiarlen Marinho, Thales Quintão, Carlos Mesak, Matheus Flores, Abraão Guimarães, Wallace cunha, Stenio Gonçalves, Sindoval, Abner Marcelino, Amanda Araújo, Leticia, Sandy Gonçalves, Fernanda Estrela, Lux gomes e novamente meu amigo e parceiro Guilherme Malafaia. Todos vocês são tão especiais pra mim que os considero como minha segunda família. A vocês, minha eterna gratidão por tudo.

A Todos os docentes e servidores do Instituto Federal Goiano - Campus Urutaí, que contribuíram de alguma forma para minha formação acadêmica.

Ao Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Urutaí. Que me proporcionou uma grande oportunidade de estudo, com sua ótima estrutura e qualidade. Sem falar que assistência estudantil deles é nota 10. Sempre atenciosos para os alunos internos que moram no Campus Urutaí.

Por fim, a todos aqueles que contribuíram, de forma direta ou indireta, para essa etapa da minha formação, os meus sinceros agradecimentos.

[&]quot;Por mais difícil que a vida possa parecer, existe sempre algo que você pode fazer e alcançar." Stephen Hawking

LISTA DE FIGURAS

Figure 1. Histograms of distribution of (A) length and (B) thickness of steel wool microfibers (SWMs)(n=100 microfibers) and (C-N) representative photomicrographs of SWMs used in our study, withemphasisonthemorphologicalvarietyandsize
Figure 2. Initial and final biometric parameters of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). (A) Body biomass, (B) tail length, (C) head length, (D) wing length, (E) [body biomass (g)]/[wing length (mm)] and (F) [body biomass (g)]/[tarsus length (mm)]
Figure 3. Hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) (A), malondialdehyde (MDA) (B) and nitrite (C) levels evaluated in different organs/tissue of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs)
Figure 4. (A) Superoxide dismutase (SOD) and (B) catalase (CAT) activities evaluated in different organs of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs)
Figure 5. Correlation analysis and linear regression between hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) levels and superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity in liver and crop (A-B, respectively) and between H2O2 production and malondialdehyde (MDA) levels in brain (C) of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs)
Figure 6. Acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity evaluated in different organs/tissues of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs)
Figure 7. Iron levels in (A) feces and in (B) different organs/tissues of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs)
Figure 8. Correlation analysis and linear regression between different biochemical biomarkers and iron labile levels in (A) liver, (B) gizzard and (C) crop of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs)
Figure 9. Representative photomicrographs of (A-C) crop, (D-F) proventriculus, and (G-H) gizzard of <i>Gallus gallus domesticus</i> chicks exposed to steel wool microfibers (SWMs), with emphasis on the adherence of microfibers to the mucosal epithelial tissue of these organs

LISTA DE TABELAS

SUMÁRIO

1. INTRODUCTION
2. MATERIAL AND METHODS 10
2.1. Steel wool microfibers
2.2. Animals and experimental design 10
2.3. Toxicity Biomarkers 11
2.3.1 Biometry 11
2.3.2 Biochemical biomarkers (oxidative stress and antioxidant activity) 11
2.4 Determination of iron levels 11
2.5 Visual inspection of organs
2.6 Data analysis
3.0 RESULTS
3.1. Characterization of steel wool microfibers
3.2 Toxicity biomarkers
3.3. Iron bioaccumulation
4.0 DISCUSSION
5.0 CONCLUSION
6.0 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS
7.0 DECLARATION OF COMPETING INTEREST
8.0 ETHICAL ASPECTS
9.0 REFERENCES
10.0 SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

ABSTRACT

Steel wool (SW) has a broad-spectrum of applicability, particularly as abrasives, cleaning household utensils and surfaces in general. However, when present in the natural environment, they can be ingested by animals, such as birds, and may represent a risk to the survival of individuals. Accordingly, in this study, we attempted the hypothesis that the ingestion of SW microfibers (SWMs) by Gallus gallus domesticus chicks (model system used) alters growth/development, induces redox imbalance and cholinesterasic effect, as well as promotes iron overload in different organs. For this, the animals received SWMs twice (within a 24-hour interval) in an amount corresponding to 12% of their total stomach volume. At the end of the experiment, we observed less weight gain and less head growth, increased production of hydrogen peroxide (in the brain, liver, crop, and gizzard), nitrite (liver, crop, proventriculus and gizzard), malondialdehyde (brain, liver, muscle, proventriculus, and gizzard), along with increased superoxide dismutase activity in the liver, muscle and crop of animals exposed to SWMs. Such results were associated with iron overload observed in different organs, especially in liver, crop, and gizzard. Furthermore, we evidenced an anti-cholinesterasic effect in birds that ingested the SWMs, marked by a reduction in the acetylcholinesterase activity (in brain). Thus, our study sheds light on the (eco)toxicological potential of SWMs in avifauna, conceding us to associate their ingestion (despite ephemeral and occasional) with damage to the health of individuals, requiring a greater attention spotted to disposal of these materials in ecosystems.

Keywords: biochemical toxicity, birds, pollution, fibrous materials, steel, toxicity biomarkers.

1. INTRODUCTION

Among the synthetic materials widely used all over the world, steel wools (SWs) stand out, also known as iron wool, wire wool, steel wire or wire sponge. Such materials were described as a new product in the late 19th century (Iron and Steel Institute, 1896) and have been used as abrasives in finishing and repair work for polishing wood or metal objects, cleaning household utensils, glass, porcelain, windows, and surfaces generally. Commercial SWs are available in a variety of grades that represent roughness or thickness, ranging from coarse to extra-fine, which further expands their applicability in different areas/sectors (Mitra et al., 2014). The SW production process involves the use of low-carbon steel in a process like broaching, in which a heavy steel wire is pulled through a toothed matrix that removes fine, sharp wire shavings (Kogel, 2006). Recently, several studies have investigated the use of SWs to increase the strength and durability of cementitious composite matrix (Begich et al., 2020; Amer et al., 2021; Rmdan-Amer et al., 2021; Saleem et al., 2021) and asphalt material (García et al., 2013; Dinh et al., 2018; Karimi et al., 2020; Hosseinian et al., 2020; Xu et al., 2021a; Fu et al., 2022), as well as for remediation of pollutants (Özer et al., 1997; Mitra et al., 2014; Santos-Juanes et al., 2017; Ike et al., 2018; Hildebrant et al., 2020), increased thermal conductivity of friction composites (Bijwe & Kumar, 2007) and optimization of tribological properties of materials (Vijay et al., 2013). Therefore, the use of SWs in the coming years tends to be greater and more diversified.

However, an unexplored field refers to the (eco)toxicological potential of SWs. During the use of these materials, the breakage of the wires and the release of small pieces that characterize the SW microfibers (SWMs) can occur. In the natural environment, SWMs can result from SW breakage caused by exposure to different environmental factors (including solar radiation, humidity, oxidation, among others), similarly, to processes that result in the formation of microparticles or microfibers of non-metallic materials, such as plastics (Xu et al., 2021b; Naik et al., 2021). Associated with this, steel sponges discarded in household waste, for example, can potentially be ingested by animals, with unknown toxicological consequences. Previous studies have shown that birds can ingest different types of materials, including small metallic fragments or fibers (Holland et al., 2016; Seif et al., 2018; Thaysen et al., 2020; Morkūnas et al., 2021; Vanstreels et al., 2021).

Thus, we can question whether the ingestion (accidental or voluntary) of these materials by birds induces negative effects on the health of these animals. What are the physiological consequences of this ingestion and to what extent does the disposal of SW in natural environments and the presence of SWMs in food or water constitute a risk to the survival of individuals? Aiming to contribute to the resolution of these issues, we evaluated for the first time the possible effects of SWMs ingestion by *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks (used as a model system), assuming that the short exposure to these materials is sufficient to induce oxidative stress, cholinesterasic effect and change the

development/growth of animals. Furthermore, we evaluated the possible iron overload in different organs/tissues (proportioned by the ingestion of SWMs), correlating it with the different biomarkers evaluated. According to Whelan et al. (2008) and Michel et al. (2020), birds have important roles in ecosystems, being widely distributed in different environmental compartments, and susceptible, therefore, to contact with pollutants from numerous emitting sources. In polluted areas, birds are often exposed to a variety of pollutants through their diet, and via water and atmospheric deposition (Eeva et al., 2020; Celik et al., 2021; Bodziach et al., 2021). Furthermore, birds are often at higher trophic levels and therefore are subject to greater accumulation of pollutants compared to species that occupy lower trophic levels (Hosseini et al., 2013; Ahmadpour et al., 2016). Therefore, evaluating the possible effects of SWMs on these animals implies important subsidies for the conservation of the avifauna. From our study, pioneering evidence on the toxicity of SWMs is provided and, thus, it sheds light on the (eco)toxicological potential of these materials in birds, which together with other pollutants may be contributing to the population decline of several species in recent decades.

2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1. Steel wool microfibers

SWs obtained in commercial establishments (Proeza® - JA PARENTI, Curitiba, PR, Brazil) were used, which are commonly used for household cleaning. To obtain the microfibers, the SW were perforated with scissors and subsequently sieved in a stainless-steel mesh (mesh: 150 µm). Then, the SWMs were stored in a dry container until use. The length and thickness of the SWMs (n=100) were measured using images obtained under a stereoscopic microscope, which were later analyzed via ImageJ software, similarly to the procedures described in Araújo et al. (2020).

2.2. Animals and experimental design

We used *Gallus gallus domesticus* (or *Gallus domesticus*) chicks (Galliformes, Phasianidae) autosexed commercial hybrid chicks "Embrapa-021" (a local variety derived from a White Cornish x White Plymouth Rock cross) obtained from a commercial incubator when they were only seven days old. This species is the most common domestic animals worldwide (Eda, 2021), whose estimated global population in 2017 was greater than >22 billion (FAO, 2021). Furthermore, scientifically, *G. gallus domesticus* chicks have been considered good experimental models in (eco)toxicological studies (Mesak et al., 2018; Vieira et al., 2019; Scalisi et al., 2020; Arcain et al., 2021).

After seven days of acclimation to the laboratory, the chicks (14 days old – body biomass: 128.60 g \pm 7.09 g – mean \pm SEM) were distributed into two experimental groups. The "control" group was composed of birds that were not exposed to SWMs and in the "SWM" group, the chicks received (orally) microfibers in an amount corresponding to 12% of the weight of the stomach contents of the

birds (i.e.: $0.9246 \text{ g} \pm 0.21 \text{ g}$ - mean \pm SEM), previously measured in our laboratory. Therefore, each animal in the "SWM" group received daily $0.1041 \text{ g} \pm 0.0005 \text{ g}$ (mean \pm SEM) of SWMs, which were forcibly introduced into the animals' esophagus, mixed in a small piece of wheat flour dough (0.98 g \pm 0.08 g - mean \pm SEM).

Considering the lack of studies involving the identification of SWMs in environmental compartments or food, the amount of microfiber offered to birds was based on the study by Seif et al. (2017). Such authors the authors observed that approximately 12% of the total stomach content of three gull species feeding in an urban landfill environment was composed of metallic fragments. Thus, we consider that the amount of SWMs introduced into chicks is environmentally relevant, as it does not overestimate the amount of metallic materials potentially ingested by wild birds. We emphasize that the SWMs were offered twice to the animals, once a day, at an interval of 24 h, simulating the occasional encounter of birds with these materials.

Each experimental group consisted of 10 chicks, which were kept during the experiment in steel cages (70 cm length x 50 cm width x 25 cm height), similarly to Mesak et al. (2018). The rearing cages were illuminated by a 250-W infrared bulb, and an artificial cycle of 12 h light and 12 h dark was provided. Food and water were supplied *ad libitum* and wire-mesh lids prevented the birds from jumping out. At the end of the experiment, the animals were submitted to different evaluations, as described below.

2.3. Toxicity Biomarkers

2.3.1. Biometry

The body condition of the birds (initial and final) was evaluated from the body biomass (BB), wing length (WL), head length (HL) and tarsus length (TL), as well as the BB/WL and BB/TL indices, according to previous studies (Chappell & Titman, 1983; DeVault et al., 2003; Schamber et al., 2009).

2.3.2. Biochemical biomarkers (oxidative stress and antioxidant activity)

Aiming to associate the possible ingestion of SWMs to the induction of a redox imbalance, different biochemical biomarkers were evaluated. For this, the animals were euthanized (via decapitation) to collect brain, liver, muscle (*pectoralis major*), crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine fragments. Such fragments were washed in phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.2), macerated in 1 mL of PBS and then centrifuged (13,000 rpm, 5 min, 4°C) to collect the supernatant, which was subsequently used. Before maceration, the food content of the crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine was carefully removed.

Malondialdehyde (MDA), one of the most known secondary products of lipid peroxidation (LPO) (Yaman & Ayhanci, 2021), was used as an oxidative stress biomarker, similarly to other studies

(Tan et al., 2019; Patel et al., 2021; Issac et al., 2021; Rangasamy et al., 2022; Cunha et al., 2022). For this, we adopted the procedures described in detail in the study by Sachett et al. (2020). To measure nitric oxide (NO), we used the Griess colorimetric reaction (Grisham et al., 1996), which consisted of detecting nitrite, resulting from the oxidation of NO, similarly to Ajjuri & O'Donnell (2013) and Estrela et al. (2021). Furthermore, we evaluated the superoxide dismutase (SOD) [according to Del-Maestro & McDonald (1987)] and catalase (CAT) activity [as proposed by Sinha et al. (1972)], considered first line defense antioxidant enzymes (Ighodaro et al., 2018). The acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity – whose action is crucial in the propagation of nerve impulses (Dunant, 2021) – was evaluated in different organs, assuming a possible cholinesterasic effect induced by the ingestion of SWMs. For this, we adopted the procedures proposed by Ellman et al. (1961), with minor modifications described in Cunha et al. (2022). The results of the analysis of all biomarkers were expressed proportionally to the concentration of total proteins of each organ/tissue, evaluated according to the instructions of the commercial kit used [Commercial kit (Reference number: BT1000900)].

2.4. Determination of iron levels

Iron levels were evaluated in feces and in the fragments of different collected organs/tissues [brain, liver, muscle, crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine]. For the quantification of iron in feces, we adopted the protocol proposed by Goswami & Kalita (1988), with some modifications. Briefly, feces were weighed (0.10 g \pm 0.0004 g – mean \pm SEM) and introduced into beakers containing 5 mL of nitric acid 65% (HNO₃). Afterwards, the samples were placed on a hot plate for 2 h at 100°C. After the samples had been digested, the clock glass was removed, and the heating process continued until the samples had completely dried. Then, HNO₃ (at 5%, v/v) was added to dilute the residue of the samples, bringing the final volume to 25 mL. Posteriorly, 190 µL of the samples were pipetted in a 96-well microplate and mixed with 20 µL of potassium thiocyanate solution (at 40% wt/v). The absorbance values obtained were used to determine the concentration of Fe III in the samples, using the equation obtained from the standard curve ($\mathbf{R}^2 = 0.9997$; Equation: $\mathbf{y} = 0.0112\mathbf{x} + 0.0588$) made from different concentrations of ammoniacal ferric sulfate [NH.Fe(SO)₄].

In the assessment of iron levels in organs/tissues, we used the procedures described in Oliveira & Naozuka (2021) (with some adaptations), in which the labile fraction of the element was quantified in the supernatant used in the biochemical analyses, as described in item "2.3.2". Aliquots (190 µL) of the supernatant were pipetted in a 96-well microplate and mixed with 20 µL of potassium thiocyanate solution (at 40% wt/v). According to Cabantchik et al. (2014), the labile iron denotes the combined redox properties of iron and its amenability to exchange between ligands, including chelators. Furthermore, labile iron represents a component of non-transferrin-bound iron (NTBI), capable of permeating into organs and inducing tissue iron overload (Cabantchik et al., 2005).

2.5. Visual inspection of organs

We also evaluated the possible adherence of SWMs to the mucosal epithelium of the crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine. For this, after collection, the organs had their contents completely removed and were washed 5 times with PBS (pH 7.2). In a petri dish, the organs were analyzed under a stereoscopic microscope and to confirm the presence of identified microfibers, we use a small magnet. In this case, when close to the organ, the magnetic field produced by the magnet promoted a slight movement of the suspected SWMs, which was not observed in structures that were only like the SWMs in shape, color, and size.

2.6. Data analysis

All data were evaluated considering the assumptions for using parametric models. In addition, we used the Shapiro-Wilk test to assess the distribution of residual data and the Bartlett test was used to assess the homogeneity of variances. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney U-test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved. Data related to iron levels in feces were submitted to two-way ANOVA, with the "treatments" (two levels: control and SWMs) and "time" (two levels: 24 and 48 h) factors. Multiple comparisons were performed using the Sidak test. Furthermore, correlations were performed using Pearson's (for parametric data) or Spearman's (for non-parametric data) correlation coefficients, as well as linear regression analysis. For all analyses, we considered a significance level of 95% (p≤0.05), using the Prism 9.0 (GraphPad Software, Inc., CA, USA).

3. RESULTS

3.1. Characterization of steel wool microfibers

The morphological and morphometric parameters of the SWMs, confirmed their heterogeneity, whose dimensions were different – there was a mix of major and minor SWMs (Figure 1A and 1E). SWMs mean length was 1002.07 μ m ± 58.54 μ m (mean ± SEM) (minimum: 131.0 μ m; maximum: 2339.0 μ m) and 49% of the microfibers had a length between 400 μ m and 1000 μ m (Figure 1A). Regarding the thickness of the SWMs, we observed an even greater heterogeneity (Figure 1B). The mean recorded was 77.91 μ m ± 1.19 μ m (mean ± SEM), with 29% of the SWMs having a thickness between 60 and 65 μ m, 19% between 70 and 80 μ m and in 42% of the SWMs, the thickness varied from 85 to 90 μ m. Regarding the format, some SWMs were straighter (Figure 1F), with different levels of curvature (Figures 1G-J), different spiral shapes (Figures 1K-M) and others with multiple folds (Figure 1N).



Figure 1. Histograms of distribution of (A) length and (B) thickness of steel wool microfibers (SWMs) (n=100 microfibers) and (C-N) representative photomicrographs of SWMs used in our study, with emphasis on the morphological variety and size.

3.2. Toxicity biomarkers

Assuming that the animals' exposure to SWMs could affect their body condition, different biometric parameters were evaluated. We did not evidence significant differences between the experimental groups in terms of feed and water consumption (graphics not shown), body biomass (Figure 2A), tail, head, and wings lengths (Figures 2B-D, respectively) and calculated indices (Figures 2E-F). However, we observed that at the end of the experiment, the unexposed animals ("control" group) increased body biomass by 12%, while in those exposed to SWMs this increase was only 3.9% (Figure 2A). For head length, we observed an increase of 7.8% in the "control" group and in animals exposed to SWMs the increase was 2.6%, which means a threefold difference.



Figure 2. Initial and final biometric parameters of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). (A) Body biomass, (B) tail length, (C) head length, (D) wing length, (E) [body biomass (g)]/[wing length (mm)] and (F) [body biomass (g)]/[tarsus length (mm)]. The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney U-test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that

did not receive SWMs (control group); SWM: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n=10 animals/group.

On the other hand, we observed increase of the biomarkers of oxidative stress in the birds that ingested SWMs. While the production of H₂O₂ was significantly increased in the brain, liver, crop, and gizzard (Figure 3A) of these animals; MDA levels were high in all organs evaluated, except for the crop and intestine (Figure 3B). The increase in SOD activity (observed in liver, muscle, and crop) (Figure 4A), associated with non-observance of differences in CAT activity (Figure 4B), seem not to have been sufficient to counterbalance the production of H₂O₂, either the increase in LPO (inferred by MDA levels) in animals exposed to SWMs. In liver and crop, we observed a strong (positive) correlation between H₂O₂ levels and SOD activity (Figure 5A-B, respectively) and in brain, MDA and H₂O₂ levels were significantly correlated (Figure 5C). Furthermore, our data suggest the occurrence of a nitrosative stress in liver, crop, proventriculus, and gizzard in animals that ingested the SWMs [marked by increased nitrite levels (Figure 3C)], as well as an anti-cholinesterasic effect in the brain. As seen in Figure 6, cerebral AChE activity in birds exposed to SWMs was 61.9% lower than that observed in the "control" group.



Figure 3. Hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) (A), malondialdehyde (MDA) (B) and nitrite (C) levels evaluated in different organs/tissue of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney U-test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top

of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n=10 animals/group.



Figure 4. (A) Superoxide dismutase (SOD) and (B) catalase (CAT) activities evaluated in different organs of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney U-test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n=10 animals/group.



Figure 5. Correlation analysis and linear regression between hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) levels and superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity in liver and crop (A-B, respectively) and between H_2O_2 production and malondialdehyde (MDA) levels in brain (C) of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs).



Figure 6. Acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity evaluated in different organs/tissues of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). The bars indicate the means +

SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney Utest was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n=10 animals/group.

3.3. Iron bioaccumulation

Considering the animals' response to SWMs (see summary in Table 1), we evaluated the relationship between the redox imbalance observed in different organs/tissues and the possible iron overload. We observe that although much of the iron content (probably from the SWMs) was excreted via feces (Figure 7A), the labile iron levels in the liver, crop, and gizzard of animals in the "SWMs" group were higher than those identified in the "control" group (Figure 7B). In liver and gizzard, our analyzes revealed a significant correlation between increased H₂O₂ production and SOD activity with labile iron levels in these organs (Figure 8A-B, respectively). In crop, the nitrite levels were proportional to the labile iron levels (Figure 8C). Additionally, the visual inspection performed on the organs revealed the presence of SWMs adhered to the mucosal epithelial tissue of the crop (Figures 9A-C), proventriculus (Figures 9D-F) and gizzard (Figures 9G-H).



Figure 7. Iron levels in (A) feces and in (B) different organs/tissues of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). Bars indicate means + SD. In "A", the data were submitted to two-way ANOVA, with Sidak's post-test, at 5% probability. In "B", Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney U-test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved. C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n=10 animals/group.

Experimental groups **Biometry SWMs** Control Body biomass Tail length Head length Wing length Body condition index #1 Body condition index #2 Proventriculus Gizzard Brain Liver Muscle Crop Intestine Oxidative stress biomarkers C SW С SW С SW С SW С SW С SW С SW Hydrogen peroxide ↑ -----Malondialdehyde 1 1 Nitrite 1 1 ----SW SW С SW С SW С SW С SW С Antioxidant activity biomarkers С C SW Superoxide dismutase activity ↓ 1 1 Ţ 1 1 ↓ ↑ --Ţ Ţ -Catalase activity _ --_ -_ _ --Cholinesterasic effect biomarker С SW SW С SW SW С SW С SW С SW С С Acetylcholinesterase activity ↑ ---

Table 1. Synthesis of results obtained in the present study, with identification of increase (\uparrow) decrease (\downarrow) or no change (-) in the parameters evaluated in *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs).

Legend: C: control group; SW: group submitted to ingestion of steel wool microfibers (SWMs); Body condition index #1: [Body biomass (g)]/[Wing length (mm)]; Body condition index #2: [Body biomass (g)]/[Tarsus length (mm)].



Figure 8. Correlation analysis and linear regression between different biochemical biomarkers and iron labile levels in (A) liver, (B) gizzard and (C) crop of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs).



Figure 9. Representative photomicrographs of (A-C) crop, (D-F) proventriculus, and (G-H) gizzard of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed to steel wool microfibers (SWMs), with emphasis on the adherence of microfibers to the mucosal epithelial tissue of these organs.

4. DISCUSSION

Generally, it is undeniable that the development and increased production of synthetic materials imply direct benefits to human beings. The use of these materials in different areas and sectors undoubtedly improves the quality of the products, especially regarding their durability and strength. However, the impact that these materials (when present in the natural environment) can have on the biota, needs to be considered, especially in relation to those for which there are no treatment processes before their disposal. This is the case of SWMs which, as shown in this study, if ingested by birds, can represent a risk to the survival of individuals.

We initially evidenced that the short period of exposure to SWMs showed potential to affect the growth/development of *G. gallus domesticus* chicks. The reduced percentage of body biomass gain and head growth of animals in the "SWMs" group (compared to the "control" group) (Figure 2A and C, respectively) suggest that, in the long term, the ingestion of SWMs may negatively interfere in the growth/development of birds. According to Felter et al (2015), the early life stage is an important stage not only for the growth of animals, but also for the development and maturation of different physiological systems. Thus, changes in development can have drastic consequences in the adult life of animals. Although studies like ours have not been developed so far, our results are like those in which the exposure of juvenile birds to metallic pollutants negatively affected the growth/development of the animals (Huff et al., 1996; Spahn & Sherry, 1999; Abduljaleel et al., 2013). Spahn & Sherry (1999) evidenced that *Egretta caerulea* clicks exposed to Cd had significantly slower growth rates than nonexposed chicks, and exposure to Pb was correlated with increased nestling mortality. In Abduljaleel et al. (2013), the exposure of *G. gallus domesticus* chicks to Pb significantly decreased body biomass of animals after dietary treatment, similarly to the results reported by Huff et al. (1996), involving exposure to aluminum sulfate.

However, reports on the impacts of exposure of chicks to iron (the main constituent of SWMs) on the growth/development of animals are inconclusive, as well as the mechanisms that may explain the trend observed in our study. In Farrow et al. (1983), for example, in the significant effect on growth performance with 2500 mg/kg supplementary iron in White Rock chicks was observed, similarly to the study by Lin et al. (2020), when yellow-feathered broiler chicks received (also from the diet) different iron levels. In this latter study, the results showed that different levels of dietary iron (50 to 150 mg/kg) had no significant impact on the growth performance of yellow broiler chicks during 1 to 21, 22 to 42, or 43 to 63 days, indicating that the iron content in the basic diet was sufficient for the growth of these birds. Ma (2014) reported that the level of dietary iron (47–147 mg/kg) had no effect on the growth performance of AA broilers chicks. Cao et al. (1996) showed that the addition of high doses of iron to the diet (400, 600 and 800 mg/kg) significantly increased body biomass and average daily feed intake of Ross broilers chicks. Therefore, these studies indicate that different chicken breeds had different tolerances and requirements for iron.

On the other hand, it is known that the increase in oxidative stress processes implies greater energy expenditure by the antioxidant system, aiming to counterbalance the production of potentially harmful free radicals to cells. In this case, even though preliminary, we can assume that the lower weight gain of animals exposed to SWMs (three times smaller than the "control" group) is related to an energy reallocation mechanism, aimed at achieving the imbalance between cellular pro-oxidant levels and antioxidant capacity in favor of the somatic homeostasis. However, the increased H_2O_2 production (in the brain, liver, crop, and gizzard – Figure 3A) associated with the increase in SOD activity (in the liver, muscle, and crop – Figure 4A), characterizes a typical redox imbalance observed in animals exposed to SWMs. Thus, it is plausible to assume that the absence of increased catalase activity (which breaks down H_2O_2 into water and molecular oxygen) (Figure 4B) and a possible reduction in glutathione peroxidase (GPx) activity (which reduces H₂O₂ to water and lipid peroxides to their corresponding alcohol) may explain the high H₂O₂ levels observed in different organs/tissues of animals exposed to SWMs. Lee et al. (1981) reinforces this hypothesis by demonstrating that total GPx activity was decreased in liver of male Sprague-Dawley rats, with high dietary iron. At the same time, we cannot neglect the hypothesis of increased cellular energy expenditure to control or mitigate the processes of LPO (Figure 3B) have influenced the animals' growth. According to Ayala et al. (2014), under subtoxic conditions, cells stimulate their constitutive antioxidant defense systems (which are not restricted to the action of the enzymes evaluated in our study, SOD and CAT) or activate signaling pathways that positively regulate antioxidant proteins, resulting in a response adaptive to stress. All these mechanisms demand energy that could be used in the growth/development of animals.

Another interesting data observed in our study refers to the significant increase in iron levels in the crop, gizzard, and liver (Figure 7B), which indicates the SWMs as a supplementary source of this metal. In crop and gizzard, the iron levels would be related to the deterioration of SWMs, due to corrosion, after encountering water, oxygen, and internal fluids. Although *ad libitum* feeding in chicks reduces the physical use of the crop [since animals adjust the frequency of feed intake to the rate of passage of the digesta (Svihus et al., 2013; Kierończyk et al., 2016)], the adhesion of SWMs in the mucosal layer of this organ (Figure 9A-C) could, by itself, provide opportunities for the availability of additional iron levels. The high labile iron levels in the liver, on the other hand, would be related to iron translocation from the intestine to the circulation hepatic portal, via the absorptive action of the proximal intestinal villus epithelial cells. Although a previous study indicates that chicks can down-regulate or up-regulate uptake of iron (which normally do not develop overload) (Mete et al., 2003), iron overload from SWMs may have caused disturbances in these regulation mechanisms, the which would explain the high absorption of dietary iron relative to body iron needs.

Consequently, it is plausible to suppose that the increase in labile iron levels in the different organs evaluated in our study would be related to the increase in oxidative stress in birds of the "SWM" group. It is agreed that iron is an essential transition metal for organisms, being part of several metalloproteins (Liu et al., 2014), in addition to being involved in different vital biochemical processes, such as those involved in the transport of oxygen in tissues (Gupta , 2014; Abbaspour et al., 2014), electron transfer reactions during mitochondrial respiration (Paul et al., 2017), DNA synthesis and repair (Puig et al., 2017) and in the metabolism of xenobiotics (Crichton, 2016). However, when present in excess in cells and tissues, iron can interrupt redox homeostasis and catalyze the propagation of ROS, leading to oxidative stress. As demonstrated by Merkofer et al. (2006), the presence of unshielded redox-active iron favors Fenton chemistry; what involves the reaction between H_2O_2 and Fe^{2*} , yielding extremely reactive HO• radical dot via ferryl/perferryl intermediates. In spite this radical is short-lived, its high reactivity can oxidize any chemical group that is close to its formation (Galaris et al., 2019). For

example, iron bound to membrane phospholipids catalyzes the initiation of LPO chain reactions, which would explain the increased MDA levels in most organs evaluated in birds exposed to SWMs (Figure 3B). The fact that the labile iron is redox-active, chelatable (i.e.: it can be sequestered by chelating compounds) and exchangeable (i.e.: it can be easily transferred among natural ligands and between cell compartments) (Kakhlon & Cabantchik, 2002) reinforces the hypothesis of excess iron in birds ("SWM" group) is directly associated to the induction of oxidative stress. Several studies that have associated exposure of animal models to high iron concentrations/doses with increased oxidative processes also support this hypothesis (Reardon & Allen, 2009; Sampaio et al., 2014; Handa et al., 2016; Tarifeño-Saldivia et al., 2016; Tarifeño-Saldivia et al., 2021).

Further result observed in our study refers to the increased nitrite levels in liver, crop, proventriculus and gizzard of chicks from the "SWM" group (Figure 3C), which suggests the induction of a nitrosative stress induced by the ingestion of microfibers. In this case, it is likely that the increase in NO production (inferred by nitrite levels) is associated with the increase in nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) expression by extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK1/2) and NF-kappaB activation (induced by iron overload), as also suggested by Cornejo et al. (2005), in a study involving rats fed dietenriched with carbonyl-iron (to 3% wt/wt). Thus, investigating the hypothesis that iron overload observed in the liver, crop and gizzard of animals exposed to SWMs upregulates the expression of iNOS and NOS activity in conditions of oxidative stress, constituted a fertile future investigative perspective. On the other hand, we cannot neglect the hypothesis that the increase in NO in birds is related to an immune stimulation in response to SWMs adhered to the epithelial layer of the crop (Figure 9A-C) and gizzard (Figure 9G-I). In this case, possible microlesions caused by SWMs would be sufficient to trigger an inflammatory response in animals, with consequent recruitment of phagocytic cells such as monocytes, neutrophils, and macrophages, whose mechanisms of action include the production of NO (Bogdan, 2001; Wink et al., 2011). Alternatively, it is possible that the nitrosative stress observed in birds exposed to SWMs constitutes an adaptive response related to the antioxidant properties of NO. Contrary to the deleterious effects of the reactive nitrogen oxide species formed from either NO/O2 and NO/O2, it has been pointed out that NO shows antioxidant properties (Rubbo et al., 1994; Rubbo & Radi, 2001; Galleano et al., 2004). Since the biological chemistry of these molecules is dominated by free-radical reactions, the interaction of NO with other free-radical species could lead to either inhibition or potentiation of oxidative damage effect (Beckman et al., 1990). This hypothesis is supported especially by the study by Hummel et al. (2006), in which the authors suggest that the continuous production of NO would yield a steady-state concentration of only 10-20 nM is capable, in human leukemia cells, of inhibiting Fe^{2} -induced lipidic peroxidation. However, any one of these hypotheses needs to be further investigated in further studies.

Interestingly, we also noticed an anticholinesterasic effect (marked by the reduction of cerebral AChE activity) in animals exposed to SWMs (Figure 6), which agrees with the findings of Perez et al. (2010), involving Wistar rats. Such authors observed reduced AChE activity in animals that received $Fe^{2^{*}}$ at 10 mg/kg of body weight, which was associated with cognitive deficits induced by iron overload. Although the precise mechanisms involved in the reduction of striatal AChE activity in adult rats (Perez et al., 2010) and in *G. gallus domesticus* chicks (in our study) have not been investigated, it is tempting to speculate that in both studies, the iron accumulation would have triggered a cascade of events that impaired cholinergic transmission or induced terminal degeneration. On the other hand, a study involving adults wild-type zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) demonstrated that 24 h of exposure to iron (to 15 mg/L) was sufficient to increase the AChE activity in both, brain (62%) and liver (70%), in relation to unexposed animals (Sant'Anna et al., 2011). Therefore, it is possible that the cholinesterasic response to iron overload is dependent on the studied species, as well as on the iron concentrations and evaluated exposure periods.

Regardless of the biological mechanisms intrinsic to the effects observed in our study, it is evident that the ingestion of SWMs by *G. gallus domesticus* chicks induces alterations that harm the animals' health. The accumulation of iron and, consequently, iron overload can induce, for example, oxidative stress (as noted), as well as causing behavioral changes (associated with a deficiency in cholinergic transmission), damage to the genetic material caused by the increase in free radicals and the association from iron to DNA (including mutations or single and double strand breaks), as well as enzymatic, hormonal and signal transduction dysfunctions that regulate various physiological functions, caused by the binding of the chemical element to different proteins. Thus, taken together, these effects represent a risk to the animals' survival (reducing their fitness), with the potential to change the dynamics of bird populations that ingest SWMs discarded in natural environments.

Based on the above, it is noteworthy that due to the pioneering nature of our study in evaluating the possible toxicity of SWMs in birds, several investigative perspectives that can be explored in the future. It is questioned, for example, whether the effects reported in the present study would be more accentuated in longer exposures and whether similar responses would be observed in adults (males and females). How much the effects evidenced in our study can affect the development/growth of animals (in the long term) and whether the observed changes will impact the adult life of the animals, also constitute a fertile field for further investigation. At the individual level, assessments using predictive biomarkers of gene dysregulation, histopathological, behavioral, and hormonal damages will be essential for a better understanding of how much the ingestion of SWMs (although ephemeral and occasional) can affect the survival of animals. The regulation of ferritin (the main intracellular iron storage protein – Ponka et al., 1998) in the context of SWMs ingestion should also be investigated in the future. At the population level, it is questioned, for example, to what extent the exposure of animals to these microfibers can affect their social interactions, reproduction, and the dynamics of their populations in natural environments.

5. CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our data confirmed the toxicological potential of SWMs in *G. gallus domesticus* chicks, demonstrating that their ingestion, although ephemeral and occasional, causes iron overload in different organs, redox unbalance, as well as the reduction of cerebral AChE activity in birds exposed to SWMs. However, it must be recognized that our study is not exhaustive and, therefore, constitutes only the "tip of the iceberg" that represents the (eco)toxicological effects associated to SWMs in ecosystems. Thus, we strongly recommend that further studies continue the assessment of the potential toxicity of these materials not only to birds but also to other groups of animals that inhabit areas where the presence of SW and/or SWMs is real.

6. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to the Goiano Federal Institute and the National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq/Brazil) for the financial support needed to conduct this research (Proc. No. 23219.001374.2021-25and 426531/2018-3, respectively). Malafaia G. holds a productivity scholarship from CNPq (Proc. No. 307743/2018-7).

7. DECLARATION OF COMPETING INTEREST

We confirm that there are no known conflicts of interest associated with this work and there has been no significant financial support for this work that could have influenced its outcome. We confirmed that the manuscript has been read and approved by all named authors and that there are no other persons who satisfied the criteria for authorship but are not listed. We further confirm that the order of authors listed in the manuscript has been approved by all of us. Due care has been taken to ensure the integrity of the work.

8. ETHICAL ASPECTS

All experimental procedures were performed in accordance with the ethical standards for animal experimentation and meticulous efforts were made to ensure that the animals suffered as little as possible and to reduce external sources of stress, pain, and discomfort. The current study has not exceeded the number of animals needed to produce reliable scientific data. This article does not refer to any study with human participants performed by any of the authors.

9. REFERENCES

- Abbasi, N. A., Jaspers, V. L. B., Chaudhry, M. J. I., Ali, S., & Malik, R. N. (2015). Influence of taxa, trophic level, and location on bioaccumulation of toxic metals in bird's feathers: a preliminary biomonitoring study using multiple bird species from Pakistan. *Chemosphere*, 120, 527-537.
- Abbaspour, N., Hurrell, R., & Kelishadi, R. (2014). Review on iron and its importance for human health. *Journal of research in medical sciences: the official journal of Isfahan University of Medical Sciences*, 19(2), 164.
- Abduljaleel, S. A., & Shuhaimi-Othman, M. (2013). Toxicity of cadmium and lead in *Gallus gallus domesticus* assessment of body weight and metal content in tissues after metal dietary supplements. *Pakistan journal of biological sciences: PJBS*, *16*(22), 1551-1556.
- Ahmadpour, M., Lan-Hai, L., Ahmadpour, M., Hoseini, S. H., Mashrofeh, A., & Binkowski, Ł. J. (2016). Mercury concentration in the feathers of birds from various trophic levels in Fereydunkenar International wetland (Iran). *Environmental monitoring and assessment*, 188(12), 1-7.
- Ajjuri, R. R., & O'Donnell, J. M. (2013). Novel whole-tissue quantitative assay of nitric oxide levels in Drosophila neuroinflammatory response. *Journal of visualized experiments: JoVE*, (82).
- Amer, A. A. R., Abdullah, M. M. A. B., Liew, Y. M., A Aziz, I. H., Wysłocki, J. J., Tahir, M. F. M., ... & Amer, H. A. (2021). Optimizing of the Cementitious Composite Matrix by Addition of Steel Wool Fibers (Chopped) Based on Physical and Mechanical Analysis. *Materials*, 14(5), 1094.
- Araújo, A. P. C., de Melo, N. F. S., de Oliveira Junior, A. G., Rodrigues, F. P., Fernandes, T., de Andrade Vieira, J. E., ... & Malafaia, G. (2020). How much are microplastics harmful to the health of amphibians? A study with pristine polyethylene microplastics and Physalaemus cuvieri. *Journal of hazardous materials*, *382*, 121066.
- Arcain, B. M. S., Gross, M. C., Frasson Furtado, D., & Grade, C. V. C. (2021). Embryotoxic effects of Rovral® for early chicken (Gallus gallus) development. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A*, 1-17.
- Ayala, A., Muñoz, M. F., & Argüelles, S. (2014). Lipid peroxidation: production, metabolism, and signaling mechanisms of malondialdehyde and 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal. Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity, 2014.
- Beckman, J. S., Beckman, T. W., Chen, J., Marshall, P. A., & Freeman, B. A. (1990). Apparent hydroxyl radical production by peroxynitrite: implications for endothelial injury from nitric oxide and superoxide. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 87(4), 1620-1624.

- Begich, Y. E., Klyuev, S. V., Jos, V. A., & Cherkashin, A. V. (2020). Fine-grained concrete with various types of fibers. *Magazine of Civil Engineering*, *96*(5).
- Bijwe, J., & Kumar, M. (2007). Optimization of steel wool contents in non-asbestos organic (NAO) friction composites for best combination of thermal conductivity and tribo-performance. *Wear*, *263*(7-12), 1243-1248.
- Bodziach, K., Staniszewska, M., Falkowska, L., Nehring, I., Ożarowska, A., Zaniewicz, G., &
 Meissner, W. (2021). Gastrointestinal and respiratory exposure of water birds to endocrine disrupting phenolic compounds. *Science of The Total Environment, 754*, 142435.
- Bogdan, C. (2001). Nitric oxide and the immune response. Nature immunology, 2(10), 907-916.
- Cabantchik, Z. I. (2014). Labile iron in cells and body fluids: physiology, pathology, and pharmacology. Frontiers in pharmacology, 5, 45.
- Cabantchik, Z. I., Breuer, W., Zanninelli, G., & Cianciulli, P. (2005). LPI-labile plasma iron in iron overload. Best practice & research Clinical haematology, 18(2), 277-287.
- Cao, J., Luo, X. G., Henry, P. R., Ammerman, C. B., Littell, R. C., & Miles, R. D. (1996). Effect of dietary iron concentration, age, and length of iron feeding on feed intake and tissue iron concentration of broiler chicks for use as a bioassay of supplemental iron sources. *Poultry Science*, 75(4), 495-504.
- Celik, E., Durmus, A., Adizel, O., & Uyar, H. N. (2021). A bibliometric analysis: what do we know about metals (loids) accumulation in wild birds?. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 28(8), 10302-10334.
- Cornejo, P., Varela, P., Videla, L. A., & Fernández, V. (2005). Chronic iron overload enhances inducible nitric oxide synthase expression in rat liver. Nitric Oxide, 13(1), 54-61.
- Crichton, R. (2016). Iron metabolism: from molecular mechanisms to clinical consequences. John Wiley & Sons.
- Cunha, W. A., Freitas, Í. N., Gomes, L. A. S., de Oliveira Gonçalves, S., Montalvão, M. F., Ahmed,
 M. A. I., ... & Malafaia, G. (2022). From carrion-eaters to plastic material plunderers:
 toxicological impacts of plastic ingestion on black vultures, Coragyps atratus (Cathartiformes:
 Cathartidae). *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 127753.
- Del Maestro, R., & McDonald, W. (1987). Distribution of superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase and catalase in developing rat brain. *Mechanisms of ageing and development*, 41(1-2), 29-38.
- Dinh, B. H., Park, D. W., & Phan, T. M. (2018). Healing performance of granite and steel slag asphalt mixtures modified with steel wool fibers. *KSCE Journal of Civil Engineering*, 22(6), 2064-2072.

- Dunant, Y. (2021). Acetylcholine, a Ubiquitous Signalling Substance. Cambridge Scholars Publishing. PP. 1-143.
- Eda, M. (2021). Origin of the domestic chicken from modern biological and zooarchaeological approaches. *Animal Frontiers*, *11*(3), 52-61.
- Eeva, T., Raivikko, N., Espín, S., Sánchez-Virosta, P., Ruuskanen, S., Sorvari, J., & Rainio, M.
- (2020). Bird feces as indicators of metal pollution: Pitfalls and solutions. Toxics, 8(4), 124.
- Ellman, G. L., Courtney, K. D., Andres Jr, V., & Featherstone, R. M. (1961). A new and rapid colorimetric determination of acetylcholinesterase activity. *Biochemical pharmacology*, 7(2), 88-95.
- Estrela, F. N., Guimarães, A. T. B., da Costa Araújo, A. P., Silva, F. G., da Luz, T. M., Silva, A. M., ... & Malafaia, G. (2021). Toxicity of polystyrene nanoplastics and zinc oxide to mice. *Chemosphere*, 271, 129476.
- FARRO, G., GLASSMAN, A. S., VOHRA, P., & Kratzer, F. H. (1983). Effect of high fat and iron levels on the growth and mortality of chickens. *Poultry science*, 62(1), 85-90.
- Felter, . P., Daston, G. P., Euling, S. Y., Piersma, A. H., & Tassinari, M. S. (2015). Assessment of health risks resulting from early-life exposures: Are current chemical toxicity testing protocols and risk assessment methods adequate?. Critical reviews in toxicology, 45(3), 219-244.
- Food ad Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). Gateway to poultry production and products. Available in: https://www.fao.org/poultry-production-products/production/poultry-species/chickens/en/; Access on: 24 Nov. 2021.
- Fu, L.,Jiao, Y., & Chen, X. (2022). Reinforcement evaluation of different fibers on fracture resistance of asphalt mixture based on acoustic emission technique. *Construction and Building Materials*, 314, 125606.
- Galaris, D., Barbouti, A., & Pantopoulos, K. (2019). Iron homeostasis and oxidative stress: An intimate relationship. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research*, 1866(12), 118535.
- Gallean, M., Simontacchi, M., & Puntarulo, S. (2004). Nitric oxide and iron: effect of iron overload on nitric oxide production in endotoxemia. Molecular Aspects of Medicine, 25(1-2), 141-154.
- García, A., Norambuena-Contreras, J., Partl, M. N., & Schuetz, P. (2013). Uniformity and mechanical properties of dense asphalt concrete with steel wool fibers. *Construction and building materials*, 43, 107-117.
- Goswami, D. C., & Kalita, H. (1988). Rapid determination of iron in water by modified thiocyanate method. Defence Science Journal, 38(2), 177-182.

- Grisham, M. B., Johnson, G. G., & Lancaster Jr, J. R. (1996). Quantitation of nitrate and nitrite in extracellular fluids. *Methods in enzymology*, *268*, 237-246.
- Gupta, C. P. (2014). Role of iron (Fe) in body. IOSR Journal of Applied Chemistry, 7(11), 38-46.
- Handa, P., Morgan-Stevenson, V., Maliken, B. D., Nelson, J. E., Washington, S., Westerman, M., ... & Kowdley, K. V. (2016). Iron overload results in hepatic oxidative stress, immune cell activation, and hepatocellular ballooning injury, leading to nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in genetically obese mice. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, *310*(2), G117-G127.
- Hildebrant, B., Ndé-Tchoupé, A. I., Lufingo, M., Licha, T., & Noubactep, C. (2020). Steel wool for water treatment: Intrinsic reactivity and defluoridation efficiency. *Processes*, 8(3), 265.
- Holland, E. R., Mallory, M. L., & Shutler, D. (2016). Plastics and other anthropogenic debris in freshwater birds from Canada. *Science of the Total Environment*, 571, 251-258.
- Hosseini, M., Nabavi, S. M. B., & Parsa, Y. (2013). Bioaccumulation of trace mercury in trophic levels of benthic, benthopelagic, pelagic fish species, and sea birds from Arvand River, Iran. *Biological trace element research*, 156(1), 175-180.
- Hosseinian, S. M., Najafi Moghaddam Gilani, V., Mehraban Joobani, P., & Arabani, M. (2020). Investigation of moisture sensitivity and conductivity properties of inductive asphalt mixtures containing steel wool fiber. *Advances in Civil Engineering*, 2020.
- Huff, W. E., Moore Jr, P. A., Balog, J. M., Bayyari, G. R., & Rath, N. C. (1996). Evaluation of the toxicity of alum (aluminum sulfate) in young broiler chickens. *Poultry science*, 75(11), 1359-1364.
- Hummel, S. G., Fischer, A. J., Martin, S. M., Schafer, F. Q., & Buettner, G. R. (2006). Nitric oxide as a cellular antioxidant: a little goes a long way. Free radical biology and medicine, 40(3), 501-506.
- Ighodaro, O. M., & Akinloye, O. A. (2018). First line defence antioxidants-superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT) and glutathione peroxidase (GPX): Their fundamental role in the entire antioxidant defence grid. *Alexandria journal of medicine*, *54*(4), 287-293.
- Ike, I. A., Orbell, J. D., & Duke, M. (2018). Steel wool and carbonyl iron powder activation of persulphate for the degradation of pollutants. *Journal of Water Process Engineering*, 25, 58-69.
- Iron and Steel Institute. The Journal of the Iron and Steel Institute, Volumes 48-49. University of Minnesota: The Institute, 1896.
- Issac, P. K., Guru, A., Velayutham, M., Pachaiappan, R., Arasu, M. V., Al-Dhabi, N. A., ... & Arockiaraj, J. (2021). Oxidative stress induced antioxidant and neurotoxicity demonstrated in

vivo zebrafish embryo or larval model and their normalization due to morin showing therapeutic implications. Life Sciences, 283, 119864.

- Jiang, Y., Chen, B., Yan, Y., & Zhu, G. X. (2019). Hepcidin protects against iron overload-induced inhibition of bone formation in zebrafish. *Fish physiology and biochemistry*, 45(1), 365-374.
- Kakhlon, O. R., & Cabantchik, Z. I. (2002). The labile iron pool: characterization, measurement, and participation in cellular processes. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, *33*(8), 1037-1046.
- Karimi, M. M., Darabi, M. K., Jahanbakhsh, H., Jahangiri, B., & Rushing, J. F. (2020). Effect of steel wool fibers on mechanical and induction heating response of conductive asphalt concrete. *International Journal of Pavement Engineering*, 21(14), 1755-1768.
- Kierończyk, B., Rawski, M., Długosz, J., Świątkiewicz, S., & Józefiak, D. (2016). Avian crop functiona review. Ann. Anim. Sci, 16(3), 653-678.
- Kogel, JE, Trivedi NC, Barker JM, Krukowski ST (2006) Industrial minerals and rocks, 7th edn. Society for Mining, Metallurgy and Exploration (SME), Colorado Return to ref 2006 in article
- Lee, Y. H., Layman, D. K., Bell, R. R., & Norton, H. W. (1981). Response of glutathione peroxidase and catalase to excess dietary iron in rats. *The Journal of nutrition*, *111*(12), 2195-2202.
- Li, J., Wang, S., Duan, J., Le, P., Li, C., Ding, Y., ... & Gao, Y. (2021). The protective mechanism of resveratrol against hepatic injury induced by iron overload in mice. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 115596.
- Lin, X., Gou, Z., Wang, Y., Li, L., Fan, Q., Ding, F., ... & Jiang, S. (2020). Effects of Dietary Iron Level on Growth Performance, Immune Organ Indices and Meat Quality in Chinese Yellow Broilers. *Animals*, 10(4), 670.
- Liu, J., Chakraborty, S., Hosseinzadeh, P., Yu, Y., Tian, S., Petrik, I., ... & Lu, Y. (2014). Metalloproteins containing cytochrome, iron-sulfur, or copper redox centers. *Chemical reviews*, 114(8), 4366-4469.
- Ma, C. Y. (2014). Study on an optimal dietary iron level for broilers fed a corn-soybean meal diet from 22 to 42 days of age (Doctoral dissertation, MSc thesis. Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences, China.(in Chinese)).
- Merkofer, M., Kissner, R., Hider, R. C., Brunk, U. T., & Koppenol, W. H. (2006). Fenton chemistry and iron chelation under physiologically relevant conditions: electrochemistry and kinetics. *Chemical research in toxicology*, 19(10), 1263-1269.
- Mesak, C., dos Reis Sampaio, D. M., de Oliveira Ferreira, R., de Oliveira Mendes, B., de Lima Rodrigues, A. S., & Malafaia, G. (2018). The effects of predicted environmentally relevant concentrations of ZnO nanoparticles on the behavior of *Gallus gallus domesticus* (Phasianidae) chicks. *Environmental Pollution*, 242, 1274-1282.

- Mete, A., Hendriks, H. G., Klaren, P. H. M., Dorrestein, G. M., Van Dijk, J. E., & Marx, J. J. M. (2003). Iron metabolism in mynah birds (Gracula religiosa) resembles human hereditary haemochromatosis. *Avian Pathology*, 32(6), 625-632.
- Michel, N. L., Whelan, C. J., & Verutes, G. M. (2020). Ecosystem services provided by Neotropical birds. *The Condor*, 122(3), duaa022.
- Mitra, P., Banerjee, P., Sarkar, D., & Chakrabarti, S. (2014). Commercial steel wool for reduction of hexavalent chromium in wastewater: batch kinetic studies and rate model. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology*, 11(2), 449-460.
- Morkūnas, J., Biveinytė, V., Balčiūnas, A., & Morkūnė, R. (2021). The broader isotopic niche of Long-tailed Duck *Clangula hyemalis* implies a higher risk of ingesting plastic and non-plastic debris than for other diving seabirds. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 173, 113065.
- Naik, R. A., Rowles III, L. S., Hossain, A. I., Yen, M., Aldossary, R. M., Apul, O. G., ... & Saleh, N.
 B. (2020). Microplastic particle versus fiber generation during photo-transformation in simulated seawater. *Science of The Total Environment*, *736*, 139690.
- Obviamente, o aumento de Fe na circulação porta-hepática pode explicar o aumento do estresse oxidativo observado no cérebro e músculo das aves que ingeriram as SWMs (Figura XXXX).
- Oliveira, A. P. D., & Naozuka, J. (2021). Iron species and proteins distribution in unconventional food plants. Brazilian Journal of Food Technology, 24.
- Özer, A., Altundoğan, H. S., Erdem, M., & Tümen, F. (1997). A study on the Cr (VI) removal from aqueous solutions by steel wool. *Environmental Pollution*, *97*(1-2), 107-112.
- Patel, U. N., Patel, U. D., Khadayata, A. V., Vaja, R. K., Patel, H. B., & Modi, C. M. (2021). Assessment of Neurotoxicity Following Single and Co-exposure of Cadmium and Mercury in Adult Zebrafish: Behavior Alterations, Oxidative Stress, Gene Expression, and Histological Impairment in Brain. Water, Air, & Soil Pollution, 232(8), 1-18.
- Paul, B. T., Manz, D. H., Torti, F. M., & Torti, S. V. (2017). Mitochondria and Iron: current questions. *Expert review of hematology*, 10(1), 65-79.
- Perez, V. P., Martins de Lima, M. N., da Silva, R. S., Dornelles, A. S., Vedana, G., Bogo, M. R., ... & Schroder, N. (2010). Iron leads to memory impairment that is associated with a decrease in acetylcholinesterase pathways. *Current neurovascular research*, 7(1), 15-22.
- Ponka, P., Beaumont, C., & Richardson, D. R. (1998, January). Function and regulation of transferrin and ferritin. In Seminars in hematology (Vol. 35, No. 1, pp. 35-54).
- Puig, S., Ramos-Alonso, L., Romero, A. M., & Martínez-Pastor, M. T. (2017). The elemental role of iron in DNA synthesis and repair. *Metallomics*, 9(11), 1483-1500.

- Rangasamy, B., Malafaia, G., & Maheswaran, R. (2022). Evaluation of antioxidant response and Na+-K+-ATPase activity in zebrafish exposed to polyethylene microplastics: Shedding light on a physiological adaptation. Journal of Hazardous Materials, 127789.
- Reardon, T. F., & Allen, D. G. (2009). Iron injections in mice increase skeletal muscle iron content, induce oxidative stress and reduce exercise performance. *Experimental physiology*, 94(6), 720-730.
- Rmdan-Amer, A. A., Al Bakri Abdullah, M. M., Ming, L. Y., Aziz, I. H. A., Mohd Tahir, M. F., Abd Rahim, S. Z., & Amer, H. A. (2021). Experimental investigation of chopped steel wool fiber at various ratio reinforced cementitious composite panels. *Archives of Civil Engineering*, 67(3).
- Rubbo, H., & Radi, R. (2001). Antioxidant properties of nitric oxide. In Handbook of Antioxidants (pp. 708-725). CRC Press.
- Rubbo, H., Radi, R., Trujillo, M., Telleri, R., Kalyanaraman, B., Barnes, S., ... & Freeman, B. A. (1994). Nitric oxide regulation of superoxide and peroxynitrite-dependent lipid peroxidation. Formation of novel nitrogen-containing oxidized lipid derivatives. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 269(42), 26066-26075.
- Sachett A, Gallas-Lopes M, Conterato GMM, Benvenutti R, Herrmann AP, Piato A. 2020. Quantification of thiobarbituric acid reactive species (TBARS) optimized for zebrafish brain tissue. protocols.io. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.17504/protocols.io.bjp8kmrw</u>.
- Sant'Anna, M. C. B., de Matas Soares, V., Seibt, K. J., Ghisleni, G., Rico, E. P., Rosemberg, D. B., ... & Bogo, M. R. (2011). Iron exposure modifies acetylcholinesterase activity in zebrafish (Danio rerio) tissues: distinct susceptibility of tissues to iron overload. Fish physiology and biochemistry, 37(3), 573-581.
- Saleem, M. H., Othman, F., & Abdul-Hameed, A. A. (2021). The Effect of the Waste of Materials and Carbon Nanotube on the Concrete Incorporated with Steel Fibers. *Engineering and Technology Journal*, 39(6), 956-964.
- Sampaio, A. F. S., Silva, M., Dornas, W. C., Costa, D. C., Silva, M. E., Dos Santos, R. C., ... & Pedrosa, M. L. (2014). Iron toxicity mediated by oxidative stress enhances tissue damage in an animal model of diabetes. *Biometals*, *27*(2), 349-361.
- Sant'Anna, M. C. B., de Matas Soares, V., Seibt, K. J., Ghisleni, G., Rico, E. P., Rosemberg, D. B., ...
 & Bogo, M. R. (2011). Iron exposure modifies acetylcholinesterase activity in zebrafish
 (Danio rerio) tissues: distinct susceptibility of tissues to iron overload. *Fish physiology and biochemistry*, *37*(3), 573-581.

- Santos-Juanes, L., Einschlag, F. G., Amat, A. M., & Arques, A. (2017). Combining ZVI reduction with photo-Fenton process for the removal of persistent pollutants. *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 310, 484-490.
- Scalisi, E. M., Salvaggio, A., Antoci, F., Messina, A., Pecoraro, R., Cantarella, M., ... & Brundo, M. V. (2020). Toxicity assessment of two-dimensional nanomaterials molybdenum disulfide in *Gallus gallus domesticus. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 200, 110772.
- Seif, S., Provencher, J. F., Avery-Gomm, S., Daoust, P. Y., Mallory, M. L., & Smith, P. A. (2018). Plastic and non-plastic debris ingestion in three gull species feeding in an urban landfill environment. *Archives of environmental contamination and toxicology*, 74(3), 349-360.
- Sinha, A. K. (1972). Colorimetric assay of catalase. Analytical biochemistry, 47(2), 389-394.
- Sönmez Aydın, F., Hukkamlı, B., & Budak, H. (2021). Coaction of hepatic thioredoxin and glutathione systems in iron overload-induced oxidative stress. *Journal of Biochemical and Molecular Toxicology*, 35(4), e22704.
- Spahn, S. A., & Sherry, T. W. (1999). Cadmium and lead exposure associated with reduced growth rates, poorer fledging success of little blue heron chicks (Egretta caerulea) in south Louisiana wetlands. *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 37(3), 377-384.
- Svihus, B., Lund, V. B., Borjgen, B., Bedford, M. R., & Bakken, M. (2013). Effect of intermittent feeding, structural components and phytase on performance and behaviour of broiler chickens. *British poultry science*, *54*(2), 222-230.
- Tan, K., Zhang, B., Ma, H., Li, S., & Zheng, H. (2019). Oxidative stress responses of golden and brown noble scallops Chlamys nobilis to acute cold stress. Fish & shellfish immunology, 95, 349-356.
- Tarifeño-Saldivia, E., Aguilar, A., Contreras, D., Mercado, L., Morales-Lange, B., Márquez, K., ... & Boltana, S. (2018). Iron overload is associated with oxidative stress and nutritional immunity during viral infection in fish. *Frontiers in immunology*, 9, 1296.
- Thaysen, C., Sorais, M., Verreault, J., Diamond, M. L., & Rochman, C. M. (2020). Bidirectional transfer of halogenated flame retardants between the gastrointestinal tract and ingested plastics in urban-adapted ring-billed gulls. *Science of the Total Environment, 730*, 138887.
- Vanstreels, R. E. T., Gallo, L., Serafini, P. P., Santos, A. P., Egert, L., & Uhart, M. M. (2021). Ingestion of plastics and other debris by coastal and pelagic birds along the coast of Espírito Santo, Eastern Brazil. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 173, 113046.
- Vieira, J. E. A., de Oliveira Ferreira, R., dos Reis Sampaio, D. M., da Costa Araújo, A. P., & Malafaia, G. (2019). An insight on the mutagenicity and cytotoxicity of zinc oxide nanoparticles in *Gallus gallus domesticus* (Phasianidae). *Chemosphere*, 231, 10-19.

- Vijay, R., Jees Janesh, M., Saibalaji, M. A., & Thiyagarajan, V. (2013). Optimization of tribological properties of nonasbestos brake pad material by using steel wool. Advances in Tribology, 2013.
- Whelan, C. J., Wenny, D. G., & Marquis, R. J. (2008). Ecosystem services provided by birds. *Annals of the New York academy of sciences*, *1134*(1), 25-60.
- Wink, D. A., Hines, H. B., Cheng, R. Y., Switzer, C. H., Flores-Santana, W., Vitek, M. P., ... & Colton, C. A. (2011). Nitric oxide and redox mechanisms in the immune response. Journal of leukocyte biology, 89(6), 873-891.
- Xu, C., Wang, K., Li, K., & Zong, Y. (2021a). Deicing Property of Asphalt Mixture Containing Steel Wool Fiber by Electromagnetic Induction Heating. *Coatings*, 11(11), 1276.
- Xu, Z., Bai, X., & Ye, Z. (2021b). Removal and generation of microplastics in wastewater treatment plants: a review. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 125982.
- Yaman, S. O., & Ayhanci, A. (2021). Lipid Peroxidation. In Lipid Peroxidation. IntechOpen. PP. 1-11. DOI: 10.5772/intechopen.95802.

10. SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Chemosphere

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/chemosphere

Steel wools microfibers causes iron overload and induces biochemical changes in Gallus gallus domesticus chicks (Galliformes: Phasianidae)

Ítalo Freitas Nascimento^a, Sindoval Silva de Souza^{a,b}, Thiarlen Marinho da Luz^a, Lux Attiê Santos Gomes^a, Sandy de Oliveira Gonçalves^a, Mohamed Ahmed Ibrahim Ahmed^c, Abraão Tiago Batista Guimarães^{a,d}, Aline Sueli de Lima Rodrigues^b, Guilherme Malafaia^{a,b,d,e,*}

^a Laboratório de Pesquisas Biológicas, Instituto Federal de Educação, Ciência e Tecnologia Goiano, Campus Urutaí, GO, Brazil

^b Programa de Pós-Graduação em Conservação de Recursos Naturais do Cerrado, Instituto Federal de Educação, Ciência e Tecnologia Goiano, Campus Urutaí, GO, Brazil

^c Plant Protection Department, Faculty of Agriculture, Assiut University, Assiut, 71526, Egypt

^d Programa de Pós-Graduação em Biotecnologia e Biodiversidade, Universidade Federal de Goiás, GO, Brazil

^e Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Conservação e Biodiversidade, Universidade Federal de Uberlândia, MG, Brazil

HIGHLIGHTS

ARTICLE INFO

Handling Editor: A. Gies

Biochemical toxicity

Fibrous materials

Toxicity biomarkers

Keywords:

Pollution

Birds

Steel

SEVIER

GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

🐼 iron overload

𝞯 redox imbalance

nticholinesterasic effe

Steel wool microfibers

- Ingestion of SW microfibers by G. domesticus chicks induces iron overload.
- ingestion of SWMs in different organs/ tissues.
- Anticholinesterasic effect suggests SWM-induced neurotoxicity in chicks.

ABSTRACT

Steel wool (SW) has a broad-spectrum of applicability, particularly as abrasives, cleaning household utensils and surfaces in general. However, when present in the natural environment, they can be ingested by animals, such as birds, and may represent a risk to the survival of individuals. Accordingly, in this study, we attempted the hypothesis that the ingestion of SW microfibers (SWMs) by Gallus gallus domesticus chicks (model system used) alters growth/development, induces redox imbalance and cholinesterasic effect, as well as promotes iron overload in different organs. For this, the animals received SWMs twice (within a 24-h interval) in an amount corresponding to 12% of their total stomach volume. At the end of the experiment, we observed less weight gain and less head growth, increased production of hydrogen peroxide (in the brain, liver, crop, and gizzard), nitrite (liver, crop, proventriculus and gizzard), malondialdehyde (brain, liver, muscle, proventriculus, and gizzard), along with increased superoxide dismutase activity in the liver, muscle and crop of animals exposed to SWMs. Such results were associated with iron overload observed in different organs, especially in liver, crop, and gizzard. Furthermore, we evidenced an anti-cholinesterasic effect in birds that ingested the SWMs, marked by a reduction

* Corresponding author. Biological Research Laboratory, Goiano Federal Institution – Urutaí Campus. Rodovia Geraldo Silva Nascimento, 2,5 km, Zona Rural, Urutaí, GO, CEP: 75790-000, Brazil.

E-mail address: guilhermeifgoiano@gmail.com (G. Malafaia).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2022.133632

Received 15 December 2021; Received in revised form 11 January 2022; Accepted 12 January 2022 Available online 13 January 2022 0045-6535/© 2022 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Redox unbalance is observed after

in the acetylcholinesterase activity (in brain). Thus, our study sheds light on the (eco)toxicological potential of



Chemosphere

SWMs in avifauna, conceding us to associate their ingestion (despite ephemeral and occasional) with damage to the health of individuals, requiring a greater attention spotted to disposal of these materials in ecosystems.

1. Introduction

Among the synthetic materials widely used all over the world, steel wools (SWs) stand out, also known as iron wool, wire wool, steel wire or wire sponge. Such materials were described as a new product in the late 19th century (Iron and Steel Institute, 1896) and have been used as abrasives in finishing and repair work for polishing wood or metal objects, cleaning household utensils, glass, porcelain, windows, and surfaces generally. Commercial SWs are available in a variety of grades that represent roughness or thickness, ranging from coarse to extra-fine, which further expands their applicability in different areas/sectors (Mitra et al., 2014). The SW production process involves the use of low-carbon steel in a process like broaching, in which a heavy steel wire is pulled through a toothed matrix that removes fine, sharp wire shavings (Kogel et al., 2006). Recently, several studies have investigated the use of SWs to increase the strength and durability of cementitious composite matrix (Begich et al., 2020; Amer et al., 2021; Rmdan-Amer et al., 2021; Saleem et al., 2021) and asphalt material (García et al., 2013; Dinh et al., 2018; Karimi et al., 2020; Hosseinian et al., 2020; Xu et al., 2021a; Fu et al., 2022), as well as for remediation of pollutants (Özer et al., 1997; Mitra et al., 2014; Santos-Juanes et al., 2017; Ike et al., 2018; Hildebrant et al., 2020), increased thermal conductivity of friction composites (Bijwe & Kumar, 2007) and optimization of tribological properties of materials (Vijay et al., 2013). Therefore, the use of SWs in the coming years tends to be greater and more diversified.

However, an unexplored field refers to the (eco)toxicological potential of SWs. During the use of these materials, the breakage of the wires and the release of small pieces that characterize the SW microfibers (SWMs) can occur. In the natural environment, SWMs can result from SW breakage caused by exposure to different environmental factors (including solar radiation, humidity, oxidation, among others), similarly, to processes that result in the formation of microparticles or microfibers of non-metallic materials, such as plastics (Xu et al., 2021b; Naik et al., 2020). Associated with this, steel sponges discarded in household waste, for example, can potentially be ingested by animals, with unknown toxicological consequences. Previous studies have shown that birds can ingest different types of materials, including small metallic fragments or fibers (Holland et al., 2016; Seif et al., 2018; Thaysen et al., 2020; Morkūnas et al., 2021; Vanstreels et al., 2021).

Thus, we can question whether the ingestion (accidental or voluntary) of these materials by birds induces negative effects on the health of these animals. What are the physiological consequences of this ingestion and to what extent does the disposal of SW in natural environments and the presence of SWMs in food or water constitute a risk to the survival of individuals? Aiming to contribute to the resolution of these issues, we evaluated for the first time the possible effects of SWMs ingestion by Gallus gallus domesticus chicks (used as a model system), assuming that the short exposure to these materials is sufficient to induce oxidative stress, cholinesterasic effect and change the development/growth of animals. Furthermore, we evaluated the possible iron overload in different organs/tissues (proportioned by the ingestion of SWMs), correlating it with the different biomarkers evaluated. According to Whelan et al. (2008) and Michel et al. (2020), birds have important roles in ecosystems, being widely distributed in different environmental compartments, and susceptible, therefore, to contact with pollutants from numerous emitting sources. In polluted areas, birds are often exposed to a variety of pollutants through their diet, and via water and atmospheric deposition (Eeva et al., 2020; Celik et al., 2021; Bodziach et al., 2021). Furthermore, birds are often at higher trophic levels and therefore are subject to greater accumulation of pollutants compared to species that occupy lower trophic levels (Hosseini et al., 2013;

Ahmadpour et al., 2016). Therefore, evaluating the possible effects of SWMs on these animals implies important subsidies for the conservation of the avifauna. From our study, pioneering evidence on the toxicity of SWMs is provided and, thus, it sheds light on the (eco)toxicological potential of these materials in birds, which together with other pollutants may be contributing to the population decline of several species in recent decades.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Steel wool microfibers

SWs obtained in commercial establishments (Proeza® - JA PARENTI, Curitiba, PR, Brazil) were used, which are commonly used for household cleaning. To obtain the microfibers, the SW were perforated with scissors and subsequently sieved in a stainless-steel mesh (mesh: 150 μ m). Then, the SWMs were stored in a dry container until use. The length and thickness of the SWMs (n = 100) were measured using images obtained under a stereoscopic microscope, which were later analyzed via ImageJ software, similarly to the procedures described in Araújo et al. (2020).

2.2. Animals and experimental design

We used *Gallus gallus domesticus* (or *Gallus domesticus*) chicks (Galliformes, Phasianidae) autosexed commercial hybrid chicks "Embrapa-021" (a local variety derived from a White Cornish x White Plymouth Rock cross) obtained from a commercial incubator when they were only seven days old. This species is the most common domestic animals worldwide (Eda, 2021), whose estimated global population in 2017 was greater than >22 billion (FAO, 2021). Furthermore, scientifically, *G. gallus domesticus* chicks have been considered good experimental models in (eco)toxicological studies (Mesak et al., 2018; Vieira et al., 2019; Scalisi et al., 2020; Arcain et al., 2021).

After seven days of acclimation to the laboratory, the chicks (14 days old – body biomass: 128.60 g \pm 7.09 g – mean \pm SEM) were distributed into two experimental groups. The "control" group was composed of birds that were not exposed to SWMs and in the "SWM" group, the chicks received (orally) microfibers in an amount corresponding to 12% of the weight of the stomach contents of the birds (i.e.: 0.9246 g \pm 0.21 g - mean \pm SEM), previously measured in our laboratory. Therefore, each animal in the "SWM" group received daily 0.1041 g \pm 0.0005 g (mean \pm SEM) of SWMs, which were forcibly introduced into the animals' esophagus, mixed in a small piece of wheat flour dough (0.98 g \pm 0.08 g – mean \pm SEM).

Considering the lack of studies involving the identification of SWMs in environmental compartments or food, the amount of microfiber offered to birds was based on the study by Seif et al. (2018). Such authors the authors observed that approximately 12% of the total stomach content of three gull species feeding in an urban landfill environment was composed of metallic fragments. Thus, we consider that the amount of SWMs introduced into chicks is environmentally relevant, as it does not overestimate the amount of metallic materials potentially ingested by wild birds. We emphasize that the SWMs were offered twice to the animals, once a day, at an interval of 24 h, simulating the occasional encounter of birds with these materials.

Each experimental group consisted of 10 chicks, which were kept during the experiment in steel cages (70 cm length x 50 cm width x 25 cm height), similarly to Mesak et al. (2018). The rearing cages were illuminated by a 250-W infrared bulb, and an artificial cycle of 12 h light and 12 h dark was provided. Food and water were supplied *ad libitum* and wire-mesh lids prevented the birds from jumping out. At the end of the experiment, the animals were submitted to different evaluations, as described below.

2.3. Toxicity biomarkers

2.3.1. Biometry

The body condition of the birds (initial and final) was evaluated from the body biomass (BB), wing length (WL), head length (HL) and tarsus length (TL), as well as the BB/WL and BB/TL indices, according to previous studies (Chappell and Titman, 1983; DeVault et al., 2003; Schamber et al., 2009).

2.3.2. Biochemical biomarkers (oxidative stress and antioxidant activity)

Aiming to associate the possible ingestion of SWMs to the induction of a redox imbalance, different biochemical biomarkers were evaluated. For this, the animals were euthanized (via decapitation) to collect brain, liver, muscle (*pectoralis major*), crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine fragments. Such fragments were washed in phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.2), macerated in 1 mL of PBS and then centrifuged (13,000 rpm, 5 min, 4 °C) to collect the supernatant, which was subsequently used. Before maceration, the food content of the crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine was carefully removed.

Malondialdehyde (MDA), one of the most known secondary products of lipid peroxidation (LPO) (Yaman and Ayhanci, 2021), was used as an oxidative stress biomarker, similarly to other studies (Tan et al., 2019; Patel et al., 2021; Issac et al., 2021; Rangasamy et al., 2022; Cunha et al., 2022). For this, we adopted the procedures described in detail in the study by Sachett et al. (2020). To measure nitric oxide (NO), we used the Griess colorimetric reaction (Grisham et al., 1996), which consisted of detecting nitrite, resulting from the oxidation of NO, similarly to Ajjuri and O'Donnell (2013) and Estrela et al. (2021). Furthermore, we evaluated the superoxide dismutase (SOD) [according to Del-Maestro and McDonald (1987)] and catalase (CAT) activity [as proposed by Sinha (1972)], considered first line defense antioxidant enzymes (Ighodaro and Akinloye, 2018). The acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity - whose action is crucial in the propagation of nerve impulses (Dunant, 2021) was evaluated in different organs, assuming a possible cholinesterasic effect induced by the ingestion of SWMs. For this, we adopted the procedures proposed by Ellman et al. (1961), with minor modifications described in Cunha et al. (2022). The results of the analysis of all biomarkers were expressed proportionally to the concentration of total proteins of each organ/tissue, evaluated according to the instructions of the commercial kit used [Commercial kit (Reference number: BT1000900)].

2.4. Determination of iron levels

Iron levels were evaluated in feces and in the fragments of different collected organs/tissues [brain, liver, muscle, crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine]. For the quantification of iron in feces, we adopted the protocol proposed by Goswami and Kalita (1988), with some modifications. Briefly, feces were weighed (0.10 g \pm 0.0004 g – mean \pm SEM) and introduced into beakers containing 5 mL of nitric acid 65% (HNO₃). Afterwards, the samples were placed on a hot plate for 2 h at 100 °C. After the samples had been digested, the clock glass was removed, and the heating process continued until the samples had completely dried. Then, HNO3 (at 5%, v/v) was added to dilute the residue of the samples, bringing the final volume to 25 mL. Posteriorly, 190 µL of the samples were pipetted in a 96-well microplate and mixed with 20 μL of potassium thiocyanate solution (at 40% wt/v). The absorbance values obtained were used to determine the concentration of Fe III in the samples, using the equation obtained from the standard curve ($R^2 = 0.9997$; Equation: y = 0.0112x + 0.0588) made from different concentrations of ammoniacal ferric sulfate [NH₄Fe(SO₄)₂].

In the assessment of iron levels in organs/tissues, we used the procedures described in Oliveira and Naozuka (2021) (with some adaptations), in which the labile fraction of the element was quantified in the supernatant used in the biochemical analyses, as described in item "2.3.2". Aliquots (190 μ L) of the supernatant were pipetted in a 96-well microplate and mixed with 20 μ L of potassium thiocyanate solution (at 40% wt/v). According to Cabantchik (2014), the labile iron denotes the combined redox properties of iron and its amenability to exchange between ligands, including chelators. Furthermore, labile iron represents a component of non-transferrin-bound iron (NTBI), capable of permeating into organs and inducing tissue iron overload (Cabantchik et al., 2005).

2.5. Visual inspection of organs

We also evaluated the possible adherence of SWMs to the mucosal epithelium of the crop, proventriculus, gizzard and intestine. For this, after collection, the organs had their contents completely removed and were washed 5 times with PBS (pH 7.2). In a Petri dish, the organs were analyzed under a stereoscopic microscope and to confirm the presence of identified microfibers, we use a small magnet. In this case, when close to the organ, the magnetic field produced by the magnet promoted a slight movement of the suspected SWMs, which was not observed in structures that were only like the SWMs in shape, color, and size.

2.6. Data analysis

All data were evaluated considering the assumptions for using parametric models. In addition, we used the Shapiro-Wilk test to assess the distribution of residual data and the Bartlett test was used to assess the homogeneity of variances. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney *U* test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved. Data related to iron levels in feces were submitted to two-way ANOVA, with the "treatments" (two levels: control and SWMs) and "time" (two levels: 24 and 48 h) factors. Multiple comparisons were performed using the Sidak test. Furthermore, correlations were performed using Pearson's (for parametric data) or Spearman's (for non-parametric data) correlation coefficients, as well as linear regression analysis. For all analyses, we considered a significance level of 95% (p \leq 0.05), using the Prism 9.0 (GraphPad Software, Inc., CA, USA).

3. Results

3.1. Characterization of steel wool microfibers

The morphological and morphometric parameters of the SWMs, confirmed their heterogeneity, whose dimensions were different – there was a mix of major and minor SWMs (Fig. 1A and E). SWMs mean length was 1002.07 μ m \pm 58.54 μ m (mean \pm SEM) (minimum: 131.0 μ m; maximum: 2339.0 μ m) and 49% of the microfibers had a length between 400 μ m and 1000 μ m (Fig. 1A). Regarding the thickness of the SWMs, we observed an even greater heterogeneity (Fig. 1B). The mean recorded was 77.91 μ m \pm 1.19 μ m (mean \pm SEM), with 29% of the SWMs having a thickness between 60 and 65 μ m, 19% between 70 and 80 μ m and in 42% of the SWMs, the thickness varied from 85 to 90 μ m. Regarding the format, some SWMs were straighter (Fig. 1F), with different levels of curvature (Fig. 1G–J), different spiral shapes (Fig. 1K-M) and others with multiple folds (Fig. 1N).

3.2. Toxicity biomarkers

Assuming that the animals' exposure to SWMs could affect their body condition, different biometric parameters were evaluated. We did not evidence significant differences between the experimental groups in terms of feed and water consumption (graphics not shown), body biomass (Fig. 2A), tail, head, and wings lengths (Fig. 2B–D, respectively) and calculated indices (Fig. 2E–F). However, we observed that at the end



Fig. 1. Histograms of distribution of (A) length and (B) thickness of steel wool microfibers (SWMs) (n = 100 microfibers) and (C–N) representative photomicrographs of SWMs used in our study, with emphasis on the morphological variety and size.

of the experiment, the unexposed animals ("control" group) increased body biomass by 12%, while in those exposed to SWMs this increase was only 3.9% (Fig. 2A). For head length, we observed an increase of 7.8% in the "control" group and in animals exposed to SWMs the increase was 2.6%, which means a threefold difference.

On the other hand, we observed increase of the biomarkers of oxidative stress in the birds that ingested SWMs. While the production of H_2O_2 was significantly increased in the brain, liver, crop, and gizzard (Fig. 3A) of these animals; MDA levels were high in all organs evaluated, except for the crop and intestine (Fig. 3B). The increase in SOD activity (observed in liver, muscle, and crop) (Fig. 4A), associated with non-

observance of differences in CAT activity (Fig. 4B), seem not to have been sufficient to counterbalance the production of H_2O_2 , either the increase in LPO (inferred by MDA levels) in animals exposed to SWMs. In liver and crop, we observed a strong (positive) correlation between H_2O_2 levels and SOD activity (Fig. 5A–B, respectively) and in brain, MDA and H_2O_2 levels were significantly correlated (Fig. 5C). Furthermore, our data suggest the occurrence of a nitrosative stress in liver, crop, proventriculus, and gizzard in animals that ingested the SWMs [marked by increased nitrite levels (Fig. 3C)], as well as an anti-cholinesterasic effect in the brain. As seen in Fig. 6, cerebral AChE activity in birds exposed to SWMs was 61.9% lower than that observed in the "control" group.



Fig. 2. Initial and final biometric parameters of Gallus gallus domesticus chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). (A) Body biomass, (B) tail length, (C) head length, (D) wing length, (E) [body biomass (g)]/[wing length (mm)] and (F) [body biomass (g)]/[tarsus length (mm)]. The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney U test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summarv at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SWM: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n = 10 animals/group.

3.3. Iron bioaccumulation

Considering the animals' response to SWMs (see summary in Table 1), we evaluated the relationship between the redox imbalance observed in different organs/tissues and the possible iron overload. We observe that although much of the iron content (probably from the SWMs) was excreted via feces (Fig. 7A), the labile iron levels in the liver, crop, and gizzard of animals in the "SWMs" group were higher than those identified in the "control" group (Fig. 7B). In liver and gizzard, our analyzes revealed a significant correlation between increased H_2O_2 production and SOD activity with labile iron levels in these organs (Fig. 8A–B, respectively). In crop, the nitrite levels were proportional to the labile iron levels (Fig. 8C). Additionally, the visual inspection performed on the organs revealed the presence of SWMs adhered to the mucosal epithelial tissue of the crop (Fig. 9A–C), proventriculus (Fig. 9D–F) and gizzard (Fig. 9G–H).

4. Discussion

Generally, it is undeniable that the development and increased production of synthetic materials imply direct benefits to human beings. The use of these materials in different areas and sectors undoubtedly improves the quality of the products, especially regarding their durability and strength. However, the impact that these materials (when present in the natural environment) can have on the biota, needs to be considered, especially in relation to those for which there are no treatment processes before their disposal. This is the case of SWMs which, as shown in this study, if ingested by birds, can represent a risk to the survival of individuals.

We initially evidenced that the short period of exposure to SWMs showed potential to affect the growth/development of *G. gallus domesticus* chicks. The reduced percentage of body biomass gain and head growth of animals in the "SWMs" group (compared to the "control" group) (Fig. 2A and C, respectively) suggest that, in the long term, the ingestion of SWMs may negatively interfere in the growth/development of birds. According to Felter et al. (2015), the early life stage is an important stage not only for the growth of animals, but also for the development and maturation of different physiological systems. Thus, changes in development can have drastic consequences in the adult life of animals. Although studies like ours have not been developed so far, our results are like those in which the exposure of juvenile birds to metallic pollutants negatively affected the growth/development of the



Fig. 3. Hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) (A), malondialdehyde (MDA) (B) and nitrite (C) levels evaluated in different organs/tissue of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney *U* test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n = 10 animals/group.

animals (Huff et al., 1996; Spahn and Sherry, 1999; Abduljaleel and Shuhaimi-Othman, 2013). Spahn and Sherry (1999) evidenced that *Egretta caerulea* clicks exposed to Cd had significantly slower growth rates than nonexposed chicks, and exposure to Pb was correlated with increased nestling mortality. In Abduljaleel and Shuhaimi-Othman (2013), the exposure of *G. gallus domesticus* chicks to Pb significantly decreased body biomass of animals after dietary treatment, similarly to the results reported by Huff et al. (1996), involving exposure to aluminum sulfate.

However, reports on the impacts of exposure of chicks to iron (the main constituent of SWMs) on the growth/development of animals are

inconclusive, as well as the mechanisms that may explain the trend observed in our study. In Farrow et al. (1983), for example, in the significant effect on growth performance with 2500 mg/kg supplementary iron in White Rock chicks was observed, similarly to the study by Lin et al. (2020), when yellow-feathered broiler chicks received (also from the diet) different iron levels. In this latter study, the results showed that different levels of dietary iron (50–150 mg/kg) had no significant impact on the growth performance of yellow broiler chicks during 1–21, 22 to 42, or 43–63 days, indicating that the iron content in the basic diet was sufficient for the growth of these birds. Ma (2014) reported that the level of dietary iron (47–147 mg/kg) had no effect on the growth performance



Fig. 4. (A) Superoxide dismutase (SOD) and (B) catalase (CAT) activities evaluated in different organs of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney *U* test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n = 10 animals/group.

of AA broilers chicks. Cao et al. (1996) showed that the addition of high doses of iron to the diet (400, 600 and 800 mg/kg) significantly increased body biomass and average daily feed intake of Ross broilers chicks. Therefore, these studies indicate that different chicken breeds had different tolerances and requirements for iron.

On the other hand, it is known that the increase in oxidative stress processes implies greater energy expenditure by the antioxidant system, aiming to counterbalance the production of potentially harmful free radicals to cells. In this case, even though preliminary, we can assume that the lower weight gain of animals exposed to SWMs (three times smaller than the "control" group) is related to an energy reallocation mechanism, aimed at achieving the imbalance between cellular prooxidant levels and antioxidant capacity in favor of the somatic homeostasis. However, the increased H₂O₂ production (in the brain, liver, crop, and gizzard - Fig. 3A) associated with the increase in SOD activity (in the liver, muscle, and crop - Fig. 4A), characterizes a typical redox imbalance observed in animals exposed to SWMs. Thus, it is plausible to assume that the absence of increased catalase activity (which breaks down H₂O₂ into water and molecular oxygen) (Fig. 4B) and a possible reduction in glutathione peroxidase (GPx) activity (which reduces H₂O₂ to water and lipid peroxides to their corresponding alcohol) may explain the high H₂O₂ levels observed in different organs/tissues of animals exposed to SWMs. Lee et al. (1981) reinforces this hypothesis by demonstrating that total GPx activity was decreased in liver of male Sprague-Dawley rats, with high dietary iron. At the same time, we cannot neglect the hypothesis of increased cellular energy expenditure to control or mitigate the processes of LPO (Fig. 3B) have influenced the animals' growth. According to Ayala et al. (2014), under subtoxic

conditions, cells stimulate their constitutive antioxidant defense systems (which are not restricted to the action of the enzymes evaluated in our study, SOD and CAT) or activate signaling pathways that positively regulate antioxidant proteins, resulting in a response adaptive to stress. All these mechanisms demand energy that could be used in the growth/development of animals.

Another interesting data observed in our study refers to the significant increase in iron levels in the crop, gizzard, and liver (Fig. 7B), which indicates the SWMs as a supplementary source of this metal. In crop and gizzard, the iron levels would be related to the deterioration of SWMs. due to corrosion, after encountering water, oxygen, and internal fluids. Although ad libitum feeding in chicks reduces the physical use of the crop [since animals adjust the frequency of feed intake to the rate of passage of the digesta (Svihus et al., 2013; Kierończyk et al., 2016)], the adhesion of SWMs in the mucosal layer of this organ (Fig. 9A-C) could, by itself, provide opportunities for the availability of additional iron levels. The high labile iron levels in the liver, on the other hand, would be related to iron translocation from the intestine to the circulation hepatic portal, via the absorptive action of the proximal intestinal villus epithelial cells. Although a previous study indicates that chicks can down-regulate or up-regulate uptake of iron (which normally do not develop overload) (Mete et al., 2003), iron overload from SWMs may have caused disturbances in these regulation mechanisms, the which would explain the high absorption of dietary iron relative to body iron needs.

Consequently, it is plausible to suppose that the increase in labile iron levels in the different organs evaluated in our study would be related to the increase in oxidative stress in birds of the "SWM" group. It



Fig. 5. Correlation analysis and linear regression between hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) levels and superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity in liver and crop (A-B, respectively) and between H_2O_2 production and malondialdehyde (MDA) levels in brain (C) of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool micro-fibers (SWMs).



Fig. 6. Acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity evaluated in different organs/tissues of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). The bars indicate the means + SD. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney *U* test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved (see statistical summary at the top of the graphs). C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n = 10 animals/group.

is agreed that iron is an essential transition metal for organisms, being part of several metalloproteins (Liu et al., 2014), in addition to being involved in different vital biochemical processes, such as those involved in the transport of oxygen in tissues (Gupta, 2014; Abbaspour et al., 2014), electron transfer reactions during mitochondrial respiration (Paul et al., 2017), DNA synthesis and repair (Puig et al., 2017) and in the metabolism of xenobiotics (Crichton, 2016). However, when present in excess in cells and tissues, iron can interrupt redox homeostasis and catalyze the propagation of ROS, leading to oxidative stress. As demonstrated by Merkofer et al. (2006), the presence of unshielded redox-active iron favors Fenton chemistry; what involves the reaction between H_2O_2 and Fe^{2+} , yielding extremely reactive HO• radical dot via ferryl/perferryl intermediates. In spite this radical is short-lived, its high reactivity can oxidize any chemical group that is close to its formation (Galaris et al., 2019). For example, iron bound to membrane phospholipids catalyzes the initiation of LPO chain reactions, which would explain the increased MDA levels in most organs evaluated in birds exposed to SWMs (Fig. 3B). The fact that the labile iron is redox-active, chelatable (i.e.: it can be sequestered by chelating compounds) and exchangeable (i.e.: it can be easily transferred among natural ligands and between cell compartments) (Kakhlon and Cabantchik, 2002) reinforces the hypothesis of excess iron in birds ("SWM" group) is directly associated to the induction of oxidative stress. Several studies that have associated exposure of animal models to high iron concentrations/doses with increased oxidative processes also support this hypothesis (Reardon and Allen, 2009; Sampaio et al., 2014; Handa et al., 2016;

Í.F. Nascimento et al.

Table 1

Synthesis of results obtained in the present study, with identification of increase (\uparrow) decrease (\downarrow) or no change (-) in the parameters evaluated in *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs).

Biometry	Experimental groups													
	Contr	rol						SWMs						
Body biomass	_							_						
Tail length	-							-						
Head length	-							-						
Wing length	-							-						
Body condition index #1	-							-						
Body condition index #2	-							-						
Oxidative stress biomarkers	Brain Liver		Muscle Crop			Proventriculus		Gizzard		Intestine				
	С	SW	С	SW	С	SW	c	SW	С	SW	С	SW	С	SW
Hydrogen peroxide	Ţ		Ţ		_	_	Ţ	↑	_	_	Ţ	<u>†</u>	_	_
Malondialdehyde	Ļ	↑	Ļ	↑	Ļ	Ť	-	_	Ļ	1	Ļ	†	_	-
Nitrite	-	-	\downarrow	1	-	-	\downarrow	1	\downarrow	1	\downarrow	1	-	-
Antioxidant activity biomarkers	С	sw	С	sw	C	sw	c	sw	C	sw	c	sw	c	sw
	_		-		-		-		-		-		_	
Superoxide dismutase activity	-	-	Ļ	Ť	Ļ	Ť	Ļ	Ť	Ļ	Ť	Ļ	Ť	-	-
Catalase activity	_		_		_		_		_		_		_	
Cholinesterasic effect biomarker	С	SW	С	SW	С	SW	С	SW	С	SW	С	SW	С	sw
Acetylcholinesterase activity	↑	Ļ	-	-	-	-	_	-	_	-	-	_	-	-

Legend: C: control group; SW: group submitted to ingestion of steel wool microfibers (SWMs); Body condition index #1: [Body biomass (g)]/[Wing length (mm)]; Body condition index #2: [Body biomass (g)]/[Tarsus length (mm)].



Fig. 7. Iron levels in (A) feces and in (B) different organs/tissues of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs). Bars indicate means + SD. In "A", the data were submitted to two-way ANOVA, with Sidak's post-test, at 5% probability. In "B", Student's t-test was used for normally distributed and homogeneous data and Mann-Whitney *U* test was used for data with non-normal distribution and when homogeneity of variances was not achieved. C: group of animals that did not receive SWMs (control group); SW: group of chicks that received (orally) SWMs. n = 10 animals/group.

Tarifeño-Saldivia et al., 2018; Jiang et al., 2019; Sönmez-Aydın et al., 2021; Li et al., 2021).

Further result observed in our study refers to the increased nitrite

levels in liver, crop, proventriculus and gizzard of chicks from the "SWM" group (Fig. 3C), which suggests the induction of a nitrosative stress induced by the ingestion of microfibers. In this case, it is likely that



Fig. 8. Correlation analysis and linear regression between different biochemical biomarkers and iron labile levels in (A) liver, (B) gizzard and (C) crop of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed or not to steel wool microfibers (SWMs).

the increase in NO production (inferred by nitrite levels) is associated with the increase in nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) expression by extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK1/2) and NF-kappaB activation (induced by iron overload), as also suggested by Cornejo et al. (2005), in a study involving rats fed diet-enriched with carbonyl-iron (to 3% wt/wt). Thus, investigating the hypothesis that iron overload observed in the liver, crop and gizzard of animals exposed to SWMs upregulates the expression of iNOS and NOS activity in conditions of oxidative stress, constituted a fertile future investigative perspective. On the other hand, we cannot neglect the hypothesis that the increase in NO in birds is related to an immune stimulation in response to SWMs adhered to the epithelial layer of the crop (Fig. 9A-C) and gizzard (Fig. 9G-I). In this case, possible microlesions caused by SWMs would be sufficient to trigger an inflammatory response in animals, with consequent recruitment of phagocytic cells such as monocytes, neutrophils, and macrophages, whose mechanisms of action include the production of NO (Bogdan, 2001; Wink et al., 2011). Alternatively, it is possible that the nitrosative stress observed in birds exposed to SWMs constitutes an adaptive response related to the antioxidant properties of NO. Contrary to the deleterious effects of the reactive nitrogen oxide species formed from either NO/O_2 and NO/O_2^- , it has been pointed out that NO shows antioxidant properties (Rubbo et al., 1994; Rubbo and Radi, 2001; Gallean et al., 2004). Since the biological chemistry of these molecules is dominated by free-radical reactions, the interaction of NO with other free-radical species could lead to either inhibition or potentiation of oxidative damage effect (Beckman et al., 1990). This hypothesis is supported especially by the study by Hummel et al. (2006), in which the authors suggest that the continuous production of NO would yield a steady-state concentration of only 10-20 nM is capable, in human leukemia cells, of inhibiting Fe²⁺-induced lipidic peroxidation. However, any one of these hypotheses needs to be further investigated in further studies.

Interestingly, we also noticed an anticholinesterasic effect (marked by the reduction of cerebral AChE activity) in animals exposed to SWMs (Fig. 6), which agrees with the findings of Perez et al. (2010), involving Wistar rats. Such authors observed reduced AChE activity in animals that received Fe^{2+} at 10 mg/kg of body weight, which was associated with cognitive deficits induced by iron overload. Although the precise mechanisms involved in the reduction of striatal AChE activity in adult rats (Perez et al., 2010) and in *G. gallus domesticus* chicks (in our study) have not been investigated, it is tempting to speculate that in both studies, the iron accumulation would have triggered a cascade of events that impaired cholinergic transmission or induced terminal degeneration. On the other hand, a study involving adults wild-type zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) demonstrated that 24 h of exposure to iron (to 15 mg/L) was sufficient to increase the AChE activity in both, brain (62%) and liver (70%), in relation to unexposed animals (Sant'Anna et al., 2011). Therefore, it is possible that the cholinesterasic response to iron overload is dependent on the studied species, as well as on the iron concentrations and evaluated exposure periods.

Regardless of the biological mechanisms intrinsic to the effects observed in our study, it is evident that the ingestion of SWMs by *G. gallus domesticus* chicks induces alterations that harm the animals' health. The accumulation of iron and, consequently, iron overload can induce, for example, oxidative stress (as noted), as well as causing behavioral changes (associated with a deficiency in cholinergic transmission), damage to the genetic material caused by the increase in free radicals and the association from iron to DNA (including mutations or single and double strand breaks), as well as enzymatic, hormonal and signal transduction dysfunctions that regulate various physiological functions, caused by the binding of the chemical element to different proteins. Thus, taken together, these effects represent a risk to the animals' survival (reducing their fitness), with the potential to change the dynamics of bird populations that ingest SWMs discarded in natural environments.

Based on the above, it is noteworthy that due to the pioneering nature of our study in evaluating the possible toxicity of SWMs in birds, several investigative perspectives that can be explored in the future. It is questioned, for example, whether the effects reported in the present study would be more accentuated in longer exposures and whether similar responses would be observed in adults (males and females). How much the effects evidenced in our study can affect the development/ growth of animals (in the long term) and whether the observed changes will impact the adult life of the animals, also constitute a fertile field for further investigation. At the individual level, assessments using predictive biomarkers of gene dysregulation, histopathological, behavioral, and hormonal damages will be essential for a better understanding of how much the ingestion of SWMs (although ephemeral and occasional)



Fig. 9. Representative photomicrographs of (A–C) crop, (D–F) proventriculus, and (G–H) gizzard of *Gallus gallus domesticus* chicks exposed to steel wool microfibers (SWMs), with emphasis on the adherence of microfibers to the mucosal epithelial tissue of these organs.

can affect the survival of animals. The regulation of ferritin (the main intracellular iron storage protein – Ponka et al., 1998) in the context of SWMs ingestion should also be investigated in the future. At the population level, it is questioned, for example, to what extent the exposure of animals to these microfibers can affect their social interactions, reproduction, and the dynamics of their populations in natural environments.

5. Conclusion

In conclusion, our data confirmed the toxicological potential of SWMs in *G. gallus domesticus* chicks, demonstrating that their ingestion, although ephemeral and occasional, causes iron overload in different organs, redox unbalance, as well as the reduction of cerebral AChE activity in birds exposed to SWMs. However, it must be recognized that our study is not exhaustive and, therefore, constitutes only the "tip of the iceberg" that represents the (eco)toxicological effects associated to SWMs in ecosystems. Thus, we strongly recommend that further studies continue the assessment of the potential toxicity of these materials not only to birds, but also to other groups of animals that inhabit areas where the presence of SW and/or SWMs is real.

Author contribution statements

Ítalo Freitas Nascimento: study conception and design, data collection, analysis, and interpretation of results, and draft manuscript preparation. **Sindoval Silva de Souza:** data colletion. **Thiarlen Marinho da Luz:** data colletion. **Lux Attiê Santos Gomes:** data colletion. **Sandy de Oliveira Gonçalves:** data colletion. **Mohamed Ahmed Ibrahim Ahmed:** analysis, and interpretation of results, and draft manuscript preparation. **Abraão Tiago Batista Guimarães:** data colletion, analysis, and interpretation of results, and draft manuscript preparation. **Abraão Tiago Batista Guimarães:** data colletion, analysis, and interpretation of results, and draft manuscript preparation. **Aline Sueli de Lima Rodrigues:** analysis, and interpretation of results, and interpretation of results, and interpretation. **Guilherme Malafaia:** conceived of the presented idea, collected the data, provided funding, analysis, and interpretation of results, and draft manuscript preparation. All authors reviewed the results and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Ethical aspects

All experimental procedures were performed in accordance with the

ethical standards for animal experimentation and meticulous efforts were made to ensure that the animals suffered as little as possible and to reduce external sources of stress, pain, and discomfort. The current study has not exceeded the number of animals needed to produce reliable scientific data. This article does not refer to any study with human participants performed by any of the authors.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to the Goiano Federal Institute and the National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq/ Brazil) for the financial support needed to conduct this research (Proc. No. 23219.001374.2021-25and 426531/2018-3, respectively). Malafaia G. holds productivity scholarship from CNPq (Proc. No. 307743/2018-7).

References

- Abbaspour, N., Hurrell, R., Kelishadi, R., 2014. Review on iron and its importance for human health. J. Res. Med. Sci.: Off. J. Isfahan Univ. Med. Sci. 19 (2), 164.
- Abduljaleel, S.A., Shuhaimi-Othman, M., 2013. Toxicity of cadmium and lead in Gallus gallus domesticus assessment of body weight and metal content in tissues after metal dietary supplements. Pakistan J. Biol. Sci.: PJBS 16 (22), 1551–1556.
- Ahmadpour, M., Lan-Hai, L., Ahmadpour, M., Hoseini, S.H., Mashrofeh, A., Binkowski, Ł. J., 2016. Mercury concentration in the feathers of birds from various trophic levels in Fereydunkenar International wetland (Iran). Environ. Monit. Assess. 188 (12), 1–7.
- Ajjuri, R.R., O'Donnell, J.M., 2013. Novel whole-tissue quantitative assay of nitric oxide levels in Drosophila neuroinflammatory response. JoVE: JoVE (82).
- Amer, A.A.R., Abdullah, M.M.A.B., Liew, Y.M., A Aziz, I.H., Wysłocki, J.J., Tahir, M.F.M., et al., 2021. Optimizing of the cementitious composite matrix by addition of steel wool fibers (chopped) based on physical and mechanical analysis. Materials 14 (5), 1094.
- Araújo, A.P.C., de Melo, N.F.S., de Oliveira Junior, A.G., Rodrigues, F.P., Fernandes, T., de Andrade Vieira, J.E., et al., 2020. How much are microplastics harmful to the health of amphibians? A study with pristine polyethylene microplastics and Physalaemus cuvieri. J. Hazard Mater. 382, 121066.
- Arcain, B.M.S., Gross, M.C., Frasson Furtado, D., Grade, C.V.C., 2021. Embryotoxic effects of Rovral® for early chicken (Gallus gallus) development. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health, Part A 1–17.
- Ayala, A., Muñoz, M.F., Argüelles, S., 2014. Lipid peroxidation: production, metabolism, and signaling mechanisms of malondialdehyde and 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal. Oxid. Med. Cell. Longev. 2014.
- Beckman, J.S., Beckman, T.W., Chen, J., Marshall, P.A., Freeman, B.A., 1990. Apparent hydroxyl radical production by peroxynitrite: implications for endothelial injury from nitric oxide and superoxide. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. Unit. States Am. 87 (4), 1620–1624.
- Begich, Y.E., Klyuev, S.V., Jos, V.A., Cherkashin, A.V., 2020. Fine-grained concrete with various types of fibers. Magazine Civil Eng. 96 (5).
- Bijwe, J., Kumar, M., 2007. Optimization of steel wool contents in non-asbestos organic (NAO) friction composites for best combination of thermal conductivity and triboperformance. Wear 263 (7–12), 1243–1248.
- Bodziach, K., Staniszewska, M., Falkowska, L., Nehring, I., Ożarowska, A., Zaniewicz, G., Meissner, W., 2021. Gastrointestinal and respiratory exposure of water birds to endocrine disrupting phenolic compounds. Sci. Total Environ. 754, 142435.
- Bogdan, C., 2001. Nitric oxide and the immune response. Nat. Immunol. 2 (10), 907–916.
- Cabantchik, Z.I., 2014. Labile iron in cells and body fluids: physiology, pathology, and pharmacology. Front. Pharmacol. 5, 45.
- Cabantchik, Z.I., Breuer, W., Zanninelli, G., Cianciulli, P., 2005. LPI-labile plasma iron in iron overload. Best Pract. Res. Clin. Haematol. 18 (2), 277–287.
- Cao, J., Luo, X.G., Henry, P.R., Ammerman, C.B., Littell, R.C., Miles, R.D., 1996. Effect of dietary iron concentration, age, and length of iron feeding on feed intake and tissue iron concentration of broiler chicks for use as a bioassay of supplemental iron sources. Poultry Sci. 75 (4), 495–504.
- Celik, E., Durmus, A., Adizel, O., Uyar, H.N., 2021. A bibliometric analysis: what do we know about metals (loids) accumulation in wild birds? Environ. Sci. Pollut. Control Ser. 28 (8), 10302–10334.
- Chappell, WA, Titman, RD, 1983. Estimating reserve lipids in greater scaup (Aythya marila) and lesser scaup (A. affinis). Can. J. Zool. 61, 35–38.
- Cornejo, P., Varela, P., Videla, L.A., Fernández, V., 2005. Chronic iron overload enhances inducible nitric oxide synthase expression in rat liver. Nitric Oxide 13 (1), 54–61.

- Crichton, R., 2016. Iron Metabolism: from Molecular Mechanisms to Clinical Consequences. John Wiley & Sons.
- Cunha, W.A., Freitas, Í.N., Gomes, L.A.S., de Oliveira Gonçalves, S., Montalvão, M.F., Ahmed, M.A.I., et al., 2022. From carrion-eaters to plastic material plunderers: toxicological impacts of plastic ingestion on black vultures, Coragyps atratus (Cathartiformes: Cathartidae). J. Hazard Mater. 127753.
- Del Maestro, R., McDonald, W., 1987. Distribution of superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase and catalase in developing rat brain. Mech. Ageing Dev. 41 (1–2), 29–38.
- DeVault, TL, Rhodes, OE, Smith, LM, 2003. Condition indices for wintering American wigeon. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 31, 1132–1137.
- Dinh, B.H., Park, D.W., Phan, T.M., 2018. Healing performance of granite and steel slag asphalt mixtures modified with steel wool fibers. KSCE J. Civil Eng. 22 (6), 2064–2072.
- Dunant, Y., 2021. Acetylcholine, a Ubiquitous Signalling Substance. Cambridge Scholars Publishing, pp. 1–143.
- Eda, M., 2021. Origin of the domestic chicken from modern biological and zooarchaeological approaches. Animal Front. 11 (3), 52–61.
- Eeva, T., Raivikko, N., Espín, S., Sánchez-Virosta, P., Ruuskanen, S., Sorvari, J., Rainio, M., 2020. Bird feces as indicators of metal pollution: pitfalls and solutions. Toxics 8 (4), 124.
- Ellman, G.L., Courtney, K.D., Andres Jr., V., Featherstone, R.M., 1961. A new and rapid colorimetric determination of acetylcholinesterase activity. Biochem. Pharmacol. 7 (2), 88–95.
- Estrela, F.N., Guimarães, A.T.B., da Costa Araújo, A.P., Silva, F.G., da Luz, T.M., Silva, A. M., Malafaia, G., 2021. Toxicity of polystyrene nanoplastics and zinc oxide to mice. Chemosphere 271, 129476.
- Farrow, G., Glassman, A.S., Vohra, P., Kratzer, F.H., 1983. Effect of high fat and iron levels on the growth and mortality of chickens. Poultry Sci. 62 (1), 85–90.
- Felter, P., Daston, G.P., Euling, S.Y., Piersma, A.H., Tassinari, M.S., 2015. Assessment of health risks resulting from early-life exposures: are current chemical toxicity testing protocols and risk assessment methods adequate? Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 45 (3), 219–244.
- Food ad Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), 2021. Gateway to poultry production and products. Available in: https://www.fao.org/poultry-production-pr oducts/production/poultry-species/chickens/en/. (Accessed 24 November 2021).
- Fu, L., Jiao, Y., Chen, X., 2022. Reinforcement evaluation of different fibers on fracture resistance of asphalt mixture based on acoustic emission technique. Construct. Build. Mater. 314, 125606.
- Galaris, D., Barbouti, A., Pantopoulos, K., 2019. Iron homeostasis and oxidative stress: an intimate relationship. Biochim. Biophys. Acta Mol. Cell Res. 1866 (12), 118535.
- Gallean, M., Simontacchi, M., Puntarulo, S., 2004. Nitric oxide and iron: effect of iron overload on nitric oxide production in endotoxemia. Mol. Aspect. Med. 25 (1–2), 141–154.
- García, A., Norambuena-Contreras, J., Partl, M.N., Schuetz, P., 2013. Uniformity and mechanical properties of dense asphalt concrete with steel wool fibers. Construct. Build. Mater. 43, 107–117.
- Goswami, D.C., Kalita, H., 1988. Rapid determination of iron in water by modified thiocyanate method. Defence Sci. J. 38 (2), 177–182.
- Grisham, M.B., Johnson, G.G., Lancaster Jr., J.R., 1996. Quantitation of nitrate and nitrite in extracellular fluids. Methods Enzymol. 268, 237–246.

Gupta, C.P., 2014. Role of iron (Fe) in body. IOSR J. Appl. Chem. 7 (11), 38–46. Handa, P., Morgan-Stevenson, V., Maliken, B.D., Nelson, J.E., Washington, S.,

- Westerman, M., et al., 2016. Iron overload results in hepatic oxidative stress, immune cell activation, and hepatocellular ballooning injury, leading to nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in genetically obese mice. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 310 (2), G117–G127.
- Hildebrant, B., Ndé-Tchoupé, A.I., Lufingo, M., Licha, T., Noubactep, C., 2020. Steel wool for water treatment: intrinsic reactivity and defluoridation efficiency. Processes 8 (3), 265.
- Holland, E.R., Mallory, M.L., Shutler, D., 2016. Plastics and other anthropogenic debris in freshwater birds from Canada. Sci. Total Environ. 571, 251–258.
- Hosseini, M., Nabavi, S.M.B., Parsa, Y., 2013. Bioaccumulation of trace mercury in trophic levels of benthic, benthopelagic, pelagic fish species, and sea birds from Arvand River, Iran. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 156 (1), 175–180.
- Hosseinian, S.M., Najafi Moghaddam Gilani, V., Mehraban Joobani, P., Arabani, M., 2020. Investigation of moisture sensitivity and conductivity properties of inductive asphalt mixtures containing steel wool fiber. Adv. Civ. Eng. 2020.
- Huff, W.E., Moore Jr., P.A., Balog, J.M., Bayyari, G.R., Rath, N.C., 1996. Evaluation of the toxicity of alum (aluminum sulfate) in young broiler chickens. Poultry Sci. 75 (11), 1359–1364.
- Hummel, S.G., Fischer, A.J., Martin, S.M., Schafer, F.Q., Buettner, G.R., 2006. Nitric oxide as a cellular antioxidant: a little goes a long way. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 40 (3), 501–506.

Ighodaro, O.M., Akinloye, O.A., 2018. First line defence antioxidants-superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT) and glutathione peroxidase (GPX): their fundamental role in the entire antioxidant defence grid. Alexandria J. Med. 54 (4), 287–293.

- Ike, I.A., Orbell, J.D., Duke, M., 2018. Steel wool and carbonyl iron powder activation of persulphate for the degradation of pollutants. J. Water Proc. Eng. 25, 58–69.
- Iron and Steel Institute, 1896. The Journal of the Iron and Steel Institute, vols. 48–49. University of Minnesota: The Institute.
- Issac, P.K., Guru, A., Velayutham, M., Pachaiappan, R., Arasu, M.V., Al-Dhabi, N.A., et al., 2021. Oxidative stress induced antioxidant and neurotoxicity demonstrated in vivo zebrafish embryo or larval model and their normalization due to morin showing therapeutic implications. Life Sci. 283, 119864.

Í.F. Nascimento et al.

Jiang, Y., Chen, B., Yan, Y., Zhu, G.X., 2019. Hepcidin protects against iron overloadinduced inhibition of bone formation in zebrafish. Fish Physiol. Biochem. 45 (1), 365–374.

Kakhlon, O.R., Cabantchik, Z.I., 2002. The labile iron pool: characterization, measurement, and participation in cellular processes. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 33 (8), 1037–1046.

Karimi, M.M., Darabi, M.K., Jahanbakhsh, H., Jahangiri, B., Rushing, J.F., 2020. Effect of steel wool fibers on mechanical and induction heating response of conductive asphalt concrete. Int. J. Pavement Eng. 21 (14), 1755–1768.

Kierończyk, B., Rawski, M., Długosz, J., Świątkiewicz, S., Józefiak, D., 2016. Avian crop function–a review. Ann. Anim. Sci. 16 (3), 653–678.

Kogel, J.E., Trivedi, N.C., Barker, J.M., Krukowski, S.T., 2006. Industrial Minerals and Rocks, seventh ed. Society for Mining, Metallurgy and Exploration (SME), Colorado Return to ref 2006 in article.

Lee, Y.H., Layman, D.K., Bell, R.R., Norton, H.W., 1981. Response of glutathione

peroxidase and catalase to excess dietary iron in rats. J. Nutr. 111 (12), 2195–2202. Li, J., Wang, S., Duan, J., Le, P., Li, C., Ding, Y., et al., 2021. The protective mechanism of resveratrol against hepatic injury induced by iron overload in mice. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 115596.

Lin, X., Gou, Z., Wang, Y., Li, L., Fan, Q., Ding, F., et al., 2020. Effects of dietary iron level on growth performance, immune organ indices and meat quality in Chinese yellow broilers. Animals 10 (4), 670.

Liu, J., Chakraborty, S., Hosseinzadeh, P., Yu, Y., Tian, S., Petrik, I., et al., 2014. Metalloproteins containing cytochrome, iron–sulfur, or copper redox centers. Chem. Rev. 114 (8), 4366–4469.

Ma, C.Y., 2014. Study on an Optimal Dietary Iron Level for Broilers Fed a Corn-Soybean Meal Diet from 22 to 42 Days of Age (Doctoral dissertation, MSc thesis. Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences, China (in Chinese)).

Merkofer, M., Kissner, R., Hider, R.C., Brunk, U.T., Koppenol, W.H., 2006. Fenton chemistry and iron chelation under physiologically relevant conditions: electrochemistry and kinetics. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 19 (10), 1263–1269.

Mesak, C., dos Reis Sampaio, D.M., de Oliveira Ferreira, R., de Oliveira Mendes, B., de Lima Rodrigues, A.S., Malafaia, G., 2018. The effects of predicted environmentally relevant concentrations of ZnO nanoparticles on the behavior of *Gallus gallus domesticus* (Phasianidae) chicks. Environ. Pollut. 242, 1274–1282.

Mete, A., Hendriks, H.G., Klaren, P.H.M., Dorrestein, G.M., Van Dijk, J.E., Marx, J.J.M., 2003. Iron metabolism in mynah birds (Gracula religiosa) resembles human hereditary haemochromatosis. Avian Pathol. 32 (6), 625–632.

Michel, N.L., Whelan, C.J., Verutes, G.M., 2020. Ecosystem services provided by Neotropical birds. Condor 122 (3) duaa022.

Mitra, P., Banerjee, P., Sarkar, D., Chakrabarti, S., 2014. Commercial steel wool for reduction of hexavalent chromium in wastewater: batch kinetic studies and rate model. Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol. 11 (2), 449–460.

Morkūnas, J., Biveinytė, V., Balčiūnas, A., Morkūnė, R., 2021. The broader isotopic niche of Long-tailed Duck *Clangula hyemalis* implies a higher risk of ingesting plastic and non-plastic debris than for other diving seabirds. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 173, 113065.

Naik, R.A., Rowles III, L.S., Hossain, A.I., Yen, M., Aldossary, R.M., Apul, O.G., et al., 2020. Microplastic particle versus fiber generation during photo-transformation in

simulated seawater. Sci. Total Environ. 736, 139690. Oliveira, A.P.D., Naozuka, J., 2021. Iron species and proteins distribution in unconventional food plants. Braz. J. Food Technol. 24.

Özer, A., Altundoğan, H.S., Erdem, M., Tümen, F., 1997. A study on the Cr (VI) removal from aqueous solutions by steel wool. Environ. Pollut. 97 (1–2), 107–112.

Patel, U.N., Patel, U.D., Khadayata, A.V., Vaja, R.K., Patel, H.B., Modi, C.M., 2021. Assessment of neurotoxicity following single and Co-exposure of cadmium and mercury in adult zebrafish: behavior alterations, oxidative stress, gene expression, and histological impairment in brain. Water, Air, Soil Pollut. 232 (8), 1–18.

Paul, B.T., Manz, D.H., Torti, F.M., Torti, S.V., 2017. Mitochondria and Iron: current questions. Expet Rev. Hematol. 10 (1), 65–79.

Perez, V.P., Martins de Lima, M.N., da Silva, R.S., Dornelles, A.S., Vedana, G., Bogo, M. R., et al., 2010. Iron leads to memory impairment that is associated with a decrease in acetylcholinesterase pathways. Curr. Neurovascular Res. 7 (1), 15–22.

Ponka, P., Beaumont, C., Richardson, D.R., 1998, January. Function and regulation of transferrin and ferritin. In: Seminars in Hematology, vol. 35, pp. 35–54. No. 1.

Puig, S., Ramos-Alonso, L., Romero, A.M., Martínez-Pastor, M.T., 2017. The elemental role of iron in DNA synthesis and repair. Metallomics 9 (11), 1483–1500.

Rangasamy, B., Malafaia, G., Maheswaran, R., 2022. Evaluation of antioxidant response and Na+-K+-ATPase activity in zebrafish exposed to polyethylene microplastics: shedding light on a physiological adaptation. J. Hazard Mater. 127789.

Reardon, T.F., Allen, D.G., 2009. Iron injections in mice increase skeletal muscle iron content, induce oxidative stress and reduce exercise performance. Exp. Physiol. 94 (6), 720–730.

Rmdan-Amer, A.A., Al Bakri Abdullah, M.M., Ming, L.Y., Aziz, I.H.A., Mohd Tahir, M.F., Abd Rahim, S.Z., Amer, H.A., 2021. Experimental investigation of chopped steel wool fiber at various ratio reinforced cementitious composite panels. Arch. Civ. Eng. 67 (3).

Rubbo, H., Radi, R., 2001. Antioxidant properties of nitric oxide. In: Handbook of Antioxidants. CRC Press, pp. 708–725.

Rubbo, H., Radi, R., Trujillo, M., Telleri, R., Kalyanaraman, B., Barnes, S., et al., 1994. Nitric oxide regulation of superoxide and peroxynitrite-dependent lipid peroxidation. Formation of novel nitrogen-containing oxidized lipid derivatives. J. Biol. Chem. 269 (42), 26066–26075.

Sachett, A., Gallas-Lopes, M., Conterato, G.M.M., Benvenutti, R., Herrmann, A.P., Piato, A., 2020. Quantification of Thiobarbituric Acid Reactive Species (TBARS) Optimized for Zebrafish Brain Tissue. protocols.Io. https://doi.org/10.17504/ protocols.io.bjp8kmrw.

Sant'Anna, M.C.B., de Matas Soares, V., Seibt, K.J., Ghisleni, G., Rico, E.P., Rosemberg, D.B., et al., 2011. Iron exposure modifies acetylcholinesterase activity in zebrafish (Danio rerio) tissues: distinct susceptibility of tissues to iron overload. Fish Physiol. Biochem. 37 (3), 573–581.

Saleem, M.H., Othman, F., Abdul-Hameed, A.A., 2021. The effect of the waste of materials and carbon nanotube on the concrete incorporated with steel fibers. Eng. Technol. J. 39 (6), 956–964.

Sampaio, A.F.S., Silva, M., Dornas, W.C., Costa, D.C., Silva, M.E., Dos Santos, R.C., et al., 2014. Iron toxicity mediated by oxidative stress enhances tissue damage in an animal model of diabetes. Biometals 27 (2), 349–361.

Santos-Juanes, L., Einschlag, F.G., Amat, A.M., Arques, A., 2017. Combining ZVI reduction with photo-Fenton process for the removal of persistent pollutants. Chem. Eng. J. 310, 484–490.

Scalisi, E.M., Salvaggio, A., Antoci, F., Messina, A., Pecoraro, R., Cantarella, M., et al., 2020. Toxicity assessment of two-dimensional nanomaterials molybdenum disulfide in Gallus gallus domesticus. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 200, 110772.

Schamber, JL, Esler, D, Flint, PL, 2009. Evaluating the validity of using unverified indices of body condition. J. Avian. Biol. 40, 49–56.

Seif, S., Provencher, J.F., Avery-Gomm, S., Daoust, P.Y., Mallory, M.L., Smith, P.A., 2018. Plastic and non-plastic debris ingestion in three gull species feeding in an urban landfill environment. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 74 (3), 349–360.

Sinha, A.K., 1972. Colorimetric assay of catalase. Anal. Biochem. 47 (2), 389–394.Sönmez Aydın, F., Hukkamlı, B., Budak, H., 2021. Coaction of hepatic thioredoxin and glutathione systems in iron overload-induced oxidative stress. J. Biochem. Mol. Toxicol. 35 (4), e22704.

Spahn, S.A., Sherry, T.W., 1999. Cadmium and lead exposure associated with reduced growth rates, poorer fledging success of little blue heron chicks (Egretta caerulea) in south Louisiana wetlands. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 37 (3), 377–384.

Svihus, B., Lund, V.B., Borjgen, B., Bedford, M.R., Bakken, M., 2013. Effect of intermittent feeding, structural components and phytase on performance and behaviour of broiler chickens. Br. Poultry Sci. 54 (2), 222–230.

Tan, K., Zhang, B., Ma, H., Li, S., Zheng, H., 2019. Oxidative stress responses of golden and brown noble scallops Chlamys nobilis to acute cold stress. Fish Shellfish Immunol. 95, 349–356.

Tarifeño-Saldivia, E., Aguilar, A., Contreras, D., Mercado, L., Morales-Lange, B., Márquez, K., et al., 2018. Iron overload is associated with oxidative stress and nutritional immunity during viral infection in fish. Front. Immunol. 9, 1296.

Thaysen, C., Sorais, M., Verreault, J., Diamond, M.L., Rochman, C.M., 2020. Bidirectional transfer of halogenated flame retardants between the gastrointestinal tract and ingested plastics in urban-adapted ring-billed gulls. Sci. Total Environ. 730, 138887.

Vanstreels, R.E.T., Gallo, L., Serafini, P.P., Santos, A.P., Egert, L., Uhart, M.M., 2021. Ingestion of plastics and other debris by coastal and pelagic birds along the coast of Espírito Santo, Eastern Brazil. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 173, 113046.

Vieira, J.E.A., de Oliveira Ferreira, R., dos Reis Sampaio, D.M., da Costa Araújo, A.P., Malafaia, G., 2019. An insight on the mutagenicity and cytotoxicity of zinc oxide nanoparticles in Gallus gallus domesticus (Phasianidae). Chemosphere 231, 10–19.

Vijay, R., Jees Janesh, M., Saibalaji, M.A., Thiyagarajan, V., 2013. Optimization of tribological properties of nonasbestos brake pad material by using steel wool. Adv. Tribol. 2013.

Whelan, C.J., Wenny, D.G., Marquis, R.J., 2008. Ecosystem services provided by birds. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1134 (1), 25–60.

Wink, D.A., Hines, H.B., Cheng, R.Y., Switzer, C.H., Flores-Santana, W., Vitek, M.P., et al., 2011. Nitric oxide and redox mechanisms in the immune response. J. Leukoc. Biol. 89 (6), 873–891.

Xu, C., Wang, K., Li, K., Zong, Y., 2021a. Deicing property of asphalt mixture containing steel wool fiber by electromagnetic induction heating. Coatings 11 (11), 1276.

Xu, Z., Bai, X., Ye, Z., 2021b. Removal and generation of microplastics in wastewater treatment plants: a review. J. Clean. Prod. 125982.

Yaman, S.O., Ayhanci, A., 2021. Lipid peroxidation. In: Lipid Peroxidation. IntechOpen, pp. 1–11. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.95802.